

TASTE HOW MUCH WE CARE."

CULVER Franchising System Inc.

BlueCube Version 6.2 Training Manual

CULVER FRANCHISING SYSTEM INC.

BlueCube Version 6.2 Training Manual

© Culver Franchising System Inc. 540 Water St. • Prarie Du Sac, WI Phone 608.643.7980 • Fax 608.643.7982

Table of Contents

LEARNING THE USER INTERFACE	2
TASKBAR	2
SIDE MENU	3
DAILY MANAGEMENT DUTIES	3
CLOSING MANAGEMENT POS FUNCTIONS	3
Sign out and close shifts	3
Check clocked in report to make sure all employees have clocked out	4
Reconcile cash and enter deposit	4
CASH SETTLEMENT OPTION 1 – POS	4
CASH SETTLEMENT OPTION 2 - BACK OFFICE	6
BACK OFFICE MORNING MANAGEMENT FUNCTIONS MIDDAY MANAGEMENT FUNCTIONS	6 8
TROUBLESHOOTING CASH SETTLEMENT	8
POS MANAGEMENT FUNCTIONS	.10
POS Sign In	10
STORE MANAGEMENT APPLICATION	.10
Accessing the Store Management Application	. 10
Closing a Shift	. 10
Running the Daily Process	. 11
Entering a Loan, Pickup, Paid In, or Paid Out	. 11
Editing a Loan, Pickup, Paid In, or Paid Out	. 11
Check Labor on POS	. 12
Add Time Punch	13
Edit Time Punch on POS (if available)	. 14
MANAGER FUNCTIONS	.14
Refunding Items	. 14
Refunding Dollar Amounts	. 14
Refunding by Transaction Number	. 14
Printing a Receipt Using Scroll Previous Transaction	L
Button	. 15
Printing a Receipt Using Transaction Number	. 15
Price Override	. 15
Reading an MSR Card (Magnetic Stripe Read)	. 15
NO TAX No Sale	. 13 16
KPS Activity Level	16
POS STATUS SVMBOI S	17
Approving Downi oads	17
Annrove Download	. 17 17
Initiating Downloads	. 17

Update Notifications	18
Rebooting the POS Terminals	18
CALL-IN ORDER FUNCTION	20
Tendering a Call-In at Drive Through	21
WORKFORCE MANAGEMENT	22
Adding a New Employee	22
Workforce Management Setup	23
POS User Setup	28
SEPARATING AN EMPLOYEE	29
DAILY TIME KEEP FUNCTIONS	30
Review Unprocessed Time Punches	30
Review and Edit Timecards	30
Review Timecards	32
Adding A Shift	32
RETAIL ITEM MANAGEMENT	33
CHANGING RETAIL PRICES	33
Changing Individual Prices	33
Changing Multiple Prices	34
Substitution Pricing	35
Downloading Pricing Changes	36
LOCKING/UNLOCKING ITEMS	36
SETTING UP COUPONS	38
Setting Up New Coupons	38
SETTING UP DISCOUNTS	41
Setting up New Discounts	41
REPORTS	43
DAILY REPORTS	43
Quarter Hour Sales Report	43
Hourly Sales Activity Report	44
Daily Reconciliation Report	45
Shift Reconciliation Report	46
Daily Financial Report	47
PERIOD REPORTS	48
Weekly Operations Summary Report	48
Pay Summary Report	49
Other Deports Available from Profitability Deport	52
Loss Prevention Report	55 54
Cashier Over/Short Report	55
Sales Mix Report	55
FREQUENTLY ASKED QUESTIONS	56
CONTACT INFORMATION	

Retail Data Systems (RDS)	57
Concord EFS	57
CfSi IS support team	57

TRAINING MANUAL 6.2



Learning the User Interface

The following section will go over the basics of the BlueCube version 6.2 back office interface.

Taskbar

	ICON KEY
	Valuable Information
→	Move Ahead
×	Special Attention

FIGURE 1.1 Common Tasks Toolbar

FIGURE 1.2

Mode

Switching the back office to Full Screen

The Taskbar is the blue bar that resides at the top of the BlueCube back
 office. (*Figure 1.1*) The taskbar allows for easy access to many of the features of the back office. The taskbar is especially useful when using the back office in full screen mode. The following section provides an overview of the taskbar.



- 1. **Favorites**: Allows for the quick viewing of menu items that the user has selected as a "Favorite". Adding items to the **Favorites** button can be achieved by clicking on the **Organize Favorites** button from the **Favorites** button.
- 2. Menu: Allows for the viewing of the current users menu. This button is especially useful when using the back office in Full Screen mode.
- To set the back office to Full Screen mode click on the series of less than symbols < *(Figure 1.2)* that are located next of the menu.

Favorites	۲
Menu	کی
Open Tasks	۲
Help	۲
Instructions	80s

- **3. Open Tasks:** Displays all of the current open tasks. This button can be used to toggle between several open tasks. This button is especially useful when using the back office in Full Screen mode.
- 4. Workflow Tasks: Displays the number of Workflow Tasks that have not yet been completed. A number will appear after the user opens the workflow they would like to complete.
- 5. Search Box: Allows for search while you type functionality. For example, if a user were to type Employee, all meny items with the word employee would appear as possible selections. *(Figure 1.3)*

2



FIGURE 1.3 Search results for employee



Side Menu

Each User Role has its own specefic Side Menu. (Figure 1.4) This Side Menu contains all of the menu items that the specific user roll is allowed to accomplish. Each Menu folder can contain single menu items or other subfolders that correspond to the main folder task. There will be no more than 1 subfolder per main menu item in order to provide quick access to tasks.



Daily Management Duties

The following section will cover the steps and procedures needed to manage a business day with the 6.2 back office environment.

3

Closing Management POS Functions

Sign out and close shifts

Can be done one of two ways.



- 1. Go to any terminal that has a **Store Management** button at the bottom of the POS screen and touch that button.
- 2. Swipe your manager card or enter your MSR number.
- 3. Touch the **Site Operations** button.
- 4. Touch the **Shift Operations** button on the left side of the screen.
- 5. Sign out and then Close each shift, touch the shift to highlight it.
- 6. Touch the **Close Shift** or **Force Sign Out** button at the bottom of the screen, repeat for each shift. The **Force Sign Out** button is visible if you press the right pointing arrow at the bottom of the screen.
- 7. Touch the **Home** button.
- 8. Touch the **Site Reports** button.
- 9. Choose **Financial Reports** from the list on the left of the screen.
- 10. Select the current date and choose either All or choose to do each shift separately.
- 11. Place tape(s) into cash drawer(s) and close the Store Management Application.
- 12. Remove cash drawers and take to office.

OR

- 1. Touch the Mgr. Funct. button on the right side of the POS screen
- 2. Touch the **Close Shift** button on the bottom left of the screen.
- 3. Swipe your manager card or enter your MSR number.
- 4. A Shift Financial Report will print automatically, place this into the cash drawer.
- 5. Repeat steps 1-3 at each register
- 6. Remove cash drawers and take to office.

Check clocked in report to make sure all employees have clocked out.

- 1. From the Store Management application, touch Site Reports.
- 2. Touch the **Clocked In Report** button.

Reconcile cash and enter deposit

There are two options

If settling cash on the POS, go to the next section: Cash Settlement Option 1 – POS.

OR

If settling cash in the back office, Run Daily Process on POS, then continue to Back Office Morning Management Functions below.

Cash Settlement Option 1 - POS

- 1. Count drawers back down to beginning amount; keep each drawer's deposit totals separate.
- 2. Record Final Pickup information for each drawer (shift) and return to the POS with your numbers.
- 3. Sign into Store Management.
- 4. Touch **Site Operations**, then **Shift Operations** on the left side of the screen.
- 5. Review Drawer Events.
 - a. Highlight a shift by touching it and select the **Drawer Event** button from the bottom menu.
 - b. Check that all **Loans**, **Paid-Ins**, **Paid-Outs**, and **Pickups** are entered correctly for each shift.



- \square After the Shift is Settled you can not Add or Edit loans, Paid-Ins etc... at the POS
 - 6. Final Pick Up / Settle.
 - a. From the Shift Operations screen in Store Management, highlight a shift by touching it.
 - Touch the Final Pick Up/Settle button at the bottom menu. b.
 - c. Confirm that each tender amount matches amount counted in drawer. If changes are necessary, (Figure 1.5)

FIGURE 1.5	Employee:	zReg, Two			
he POS	Drawer Event Type:	Final Pick	up		
		Init	ial:	Adjus	ted:
	Transaction #:				
	Entered By:	Heinerl, C	hris		
	Date/Time:	11/10/05 1	0:20 AM		
	Total Amount:				
	Tender Description	Expected Aut	. Counted Aut		
	Cash	\$1,234.03	\$0.00		
	Business Check	\$0.00	\$0.00		
	Credit	\$0.00	\$0.00		
	GC Redeemed	\$0.00	\$0.00		
	House Charge	\$0.00	\$0.00		
					×
	Se	ive	Ca	ncel	
		_		_	

- Highlight any entry to be edited by touching it.
- Key in the correct amount, touch Enter, touch Save when all entries are correct.
- Repeat for all shifts.

FIGURE 1.6	zReg, Two	Settled	11/10/05	1	2 \$(0.00
settled on the POS	zzDrive, Thru	Closed	11/10/05	1	0 \$(0.00

- Make sure to validate that all shifts are marked as **Settled** (*Figure 1.6*) ullet
- 7. Safe Operations at the POS (can be completed in back office if desired).
 - a. From the Shift Operations screen in Store Management.
 - b. Choose Safe Operations from the menu on the left of screen.
 - Touch Add Deposit button in the bottom menu. (Figure 1.7) с.



ECUDE 17	EVENT					TIME
Adding a deposit	DEPOSIT	257	11/10/05	999	ŧ0.00	11/10/05 2:05 PM
on the POS	DEPOSIT	258	11/10/05	999	\$2,246.41	11/10/05 2:10 PM
			_			
		Add Depo	osit E	dit Deposit		

- 1. From the next screen, choose **Edit Bag #**, key in your bag #, press save.
- 2. Choose tender type (cash, check) and key in the \$ amount, touch **Save.**

To Edit a Deposit at the P.O.S. (from the Safe Operations screen)

- Touch the **Deposit** to be edited.
- o Touch the Edit Deposit button.
- o Touch the tender type (cash, check) and key in correct amount.
- o Touch Enter, touch Save; receipt will print.
- 8. Run the Daily Process.
- 9. Complete back office morning management functions as listed below.

Cash Settlement Option 2 - Back Office

- 1. Clock In at POS. Verify Daily Process has been completed.
- 2. Count drawers down to beginning amount, keep each drawer's total separate.
- 3. Complete the back office morning management functions outlined below

Back Office Morning Management Functions.

📁 Information Center	
Paily Tasks	
Workflow Calendar	
Saved Reports	
	1

1. Log in to the Blue Cube Enterprise site (https://qsr.radiantenterprise.com).



- 2. Click the **Information Center** system folder, click the **Workflow Calendar** task.
- 3. Click on the day that needs to be ended-typically the previous day.
- 4. If the day has not been Started; click **Start of Day, Manager Open Day, Post, Close**.
- 5. Click the **End of Day** link.
- 6. Click **Browse Repair Unprocessed Punches.** See Daily Time Keep section for details.
- 7. Click Browse Review Unpaired Punches. See Daily Time Keep section for details.
- 8. If you are currently utilizing the Supply Chain features of the BlueCube back office, add any adjustments, counts, or receivings that you may have for the day by click on the appropriate tasks.

Supply Chain events cannot be entered for a previously closed day in the back office. All entries must be made for the current open business day in the back office.

9. Click the Shift Review link. This will navigate to the Manage Shifts screen.

→ If you complete your cash settlement on the POS as in option 1 above skip to step f below, as all shifts will show as being settled.

- a. Check that all shifts are closed. Click on a shift to highlight it.
- b. Click **Drawer Events** to review and edit Loans, Paid-ins and Paid-outs for each shift.
- c. Click the **Settle Shift** button in the bottom menu for a selected shift.
- d. Confirm that each tender type amount matches the drawer counts, editing as necessary.
- e. Verify the information is correct and click **Save & Reconcile** button.
- f. .Verify that all information is correct on the reconcillation screen and click on **Save & Close** to continue.
- g. When all shifts are Settled and/or Reconciled click **Save as Complete** at the top of the page.
- 10. Click on the **EOD Safe Reconciliation** link
 - a. Enter Ending Change Fund, this amount should equal the Starting Change Fund amount.

Your Ending Change Fund amount will be your next days' Starting Change Fund amount.

- b. Add deposit
 - i. Click Add Deposit.
 - ii. Enter Bag Number.
 - iii. Confirm Check and Cash totals, making any corrections as necessary.
 - iv. Click Save and Close.
- c. On the Safe Count page, click **Save as Complete**.
- d. Click on Daily Reconciliation. Confirm Totals and click Save as Complete.
- 10. Click Post



- a. Click **OK** to perform.
- b. On the Background Job Status screen click the **Refresh** button several times until all jobs are completed. Click **Close**.
- 11. In **Workflow Calendar** click on current day to open day.
 - a. Click **Start of Day-Culvers**.
 - b. Click Manager Open Day.
 - c. Click **Post**, Click **OK**. then click **Close**.

Midday Management Functions

- 1 Sign out and Close 1st Shifts/Sign in 2nd Shifts for Current Day (At Register)
- 2 Replace 1st Shift Drawers with 2nd Shift Drawers (At Register)
- 3 **Record Loans** for 2nd shift tills (refer to Management Functions)

- 4 **Settle 1st Shifts** for Current Day in the back office
 - a Log into the Blue Cube Enterprise site (https://qsr.radiantenterprise.com).
 - b Click the **Information Center** system folder.
 - c Click the **Workflow Calendar** system folder. Click the current day.
 - d Click Midday Workflow.

M IMPORTANT! If not on current business day proceed to the End of Day Workflow!

- e Click Midday Shift Review.
- f $\;$ Settle closed shifts as in EOD. Click \mbox{Close} when drawers are reconciled.
- Note: You will not be able to save as completed.
 - g Open Midday Safe Reconciliation and complete as in EOD.

Troubleshooting Cash Settlement

Shifts DO NOT have to be Reconciled before clicking Save as Complete in the Shift review. This will allow for the ability to Edit Final Pickups from the Safe if the shift review is completed without reconciling shifts. Once a shift is reconciled, it cannot be edited without contacting RDS or the CfSi.

✗ If you should ever have a scenario where you are unsure of what to do, please contact RDS or CfSi. Once a day has been posted it cannot be edited.

Paid Ins, Paid Outs, Loans cannot be added to or edited for a shift once it has been Settled or Reconciled without contacting RDS or CfSi.

[→] If you complete cash settlement on the POS, complete Cash Settlement Option 1 – POS (Follow steps 1-6)



Scenario:

You have closed the shift on the POS, and are preparing to count the drawers in the office. You login to Blue Cube Enterprise, and navigate to the Manage Shifts application, and notice there is no data in any of the fields.

Solution:

The shift information has not been exported from the POS to the Blue Cube Enterprise site. You can manually force the export, so that you can see your shift information in Blue Cube.

- 1 Touch the Store Management button at the bottom of the POS screen
- 2 Swipe your manager card, or enter your MSR number.
- 3 Touch the Site Operations button
 - a Touch the **Host Contact** button (*Figure 1.8*)
 - b Touch the Initiate All Exports button
 - c A popup box will appear alerting you that exports have been sent

FIGURE 1.8

Store Management screen showing the buttons to push to export the data to Enterprise

Ноше					
Shift Operations					
Edit Timecard					
Daily Processing					
Host Contact					
Safe Operations					
Alerts		-			
	Initiate Download	Initiate All Exports	View Logs	View Exports	

4 After the data export click the **Refresh** button in the **Manage Shifts** application to see if you data has been uploaded.

It may take up to 30 minutes for the data to reach Blue Cube Enterprise. If after this 30 minute period you still do not have any information in the **Manage Shifts** application please contact RDS or CfSi.

9



POS Management Functions

The following section will cover the managerial and specialty functions that can be preformed on the POS

POS Sign In

The first action that must be completed to use the POS is signing in. When singing in a register you are actually signing in an employee. CfSi has created several employees solely for this purpose. These employees are available at each restaurant. The following table will further explain the employees that are available to use at each restaurant. It is recommeded that you choose to use one group of either 1,2, etc.; 501, 502, etc.; or 701,702, etc. and call CfSi or RDS to disable the other employees. If you see an employee name listed below in your employee list that you do not use, please call to have it disabled at your restaurant. This will prevent employees from using the other sign in numbers to override POS security.

Sign In #	Employee Name	Description
1 2 Etc.	zReg, One zReg, Two	Normal security on all POS functions
501 502 Etc.	zReg, One CC zReg, Two CC	Prompts for manager override when selling Culver Cards
701 702 Etc.	zReg, One GC zReg, Two GC	Prompts for manager override when redeeming Gift Certificates
111 112 Etc.	zyTraining One zyTraining Two	Places the POS in training mode – Orders are able to be tendered but not include in sales, and transactional data

Store Management Application

Performing these functions may require a manager PIN or swipe card.

Accessing the Store Management Application

- 1. Touch the Menu button in the lower corner until you see Store Mgmt
- 2. Touch the Store Mgmt button. Enter your PIN (MSR#) or swipe your card

Closing a Shift

- 1. Access Store Management, Site Operations
- 2. Touch Shift Operations



- 3. Touch the name of the employee (Register)
- 4. Touch Close Shift

OR

- 1. Touch the **Mgr Funct**
- 2. From the Manager Function screen press the **Close Shift** button

Running the Daily Process

- 1. Access Store Management, choose Site Operations; touch the Shift Operations button
- 2. Verify that the end date and start date are correct. Touch the **Perform** button.
- 3. Touch **Yes**. Double-check that the new dates are correct.

Entering a Loan, Pickup, Paid In, or Paid Out

- 1. Access Store Management, choose **Site Operations**; touch the **Shift Operations** button.
- 2. Highlight a shift by touching it, touch **Drawer Events** in the bottom menu.
- 3. Touch **Add Loan** etc... in bottom menu, touch tender type, key in amount, touch **Enter**, touch **Save**. (Figure 2.2)

Editing a Loan, Pickup, Paid In, or Paid Out

Credit Cards and Gift Cards cannot be edited

- 1. Access Store Management functions, choose Site Operations; touch the Shift Operations button.
- Highlight a shift by touching it, from the menu at the bottom, touch the arrow button next to the Close button to navigate within the menu options, and select Edit Drawer Events. (Figure 2.2)
- 3. Touch the drawer event to navigate to the Edit Screen, key in the corrected amount.
- 4. Touch **Save**, the adjusted amount will then display; touch **Close**.



Ins, etc Image: Construction of the drawer ons Pick Up lighted Pick Up 201 11/8/05 11:34 AM \$512.51 \$0.00

Currently on the Clock Report

- 1. Access Store Management on POS. Touch the Site Reports button.
- 2. Touch the **Currently on Clock** button.
- ✓ The Currently on the Clock Report will show all employees who currently have unpaired punches (a clock in with no clock out). Employees who may have been edited in the back office will still show in this report.

Check Labor on POS

- 1. Access Store Management on POS. Touch the Site Reports button.
- 2. Touch Labor Percent of Sales.
- 3. Select a business date and a time interval.
- The labor cost is calculated as the sum of an employee's clocked in job pay rate times the number of hours worked in that time period. Labor cost at the POS does not allow for overtime, meals or breaks.



Add Time Punch

If you are adding a Clock-In

- 1. Access Store Management functions, choose Site Operations; touch the Edit Timecard button.
- 2. Touch the **Add Clock-In** button, and then select the appropriate employee from the list.
- 3. Select the appropriate Job if the Job selection box appears.
- 4. Touch the Date or Time box to select which you would like to change, and touch enter when complete



You may only add time punches on the POS for the same day.

If you are adding a time punch to an employee who is already clocked in

- 1. Access Store Management functions, choose Site Operations; touch the Edit Timecard button.
- 2. Touch the appropriate employee, and the touch the View Details button.



3. Touch the **Add Time Punch** button, (Figure 2.3) and then select the type of punch (Clock Out, On Break, Meal Started), and edit the time as appropriate.

FIGURE 2.3 The employee add time punch screen



Edit Time Punch on POS (if available)

- RDS/CfSi will need to turn this on before you can use this feature. With this configuration, all time punches are sent to enterprise only after the end of day is run on the register. Current business day figures will not appear in back office labor reports. Time punch edits cannot be made in enterprise.
 - 1. Access Store Management; choose Site Operations
 - 2. Touch Time Punch Processing.
 - 3. Touch the persons name, touch View Details.
 - 4. Touch the **Adjust Time Punch** button.
 - 5. Touch the Date or Time box to select which you'd like to change, then touch **Backsp** and enter the desired value.
 - 6. Touch Enter.
 - 7. Touch **Close** to return to the Store Management Application.

Manager Functions

The following three refund items all require a manager pin number or swipe.

Refunding Items

- 1. Touch Mgr. Funct; then touch Refund Item.
- 2. Enter all items from the transaction exactly as they appear on the original receipt.
- 3. Touch the **Tender** button. Touch the **Exact Cash** button.

✗ A receipt will not print automatically when refunding by item

Refunding Dollar Amounts

- 1. Touch the **Mgr. Funct**. button. Touch the **Refund Item** button.
- 2. Ring up a **Misc Item** from the Special Inst. page.
- 3. Touch the Mgr. Funct button. Touch the Price Override button.
- 4. Enter the refund amount, touch **Ente**r. Touch the **Tender** button. Touch the **Exact Cash** button.

Refunding by Transaction Number

- 1. Touch the **Mgr. Funct**. button.
- 2. Touch the **Refund by Trans Number** button.
- 3. Enter the full transaction number from the receipt, touch **Enter**.
- 4. A refund receipt will print.
- Hint: Transaction numbers are in numerical order. The first 2-3 digits will be the same for most of the orders in a business day, so if you know these digits along with the last three numbers from the register or monitor, you can determine the entire transaction number.



Printing a Receipt Using Scroll Previous Transaction Button

- Touch the Mgr. Funct. button. Touch the Scroll Previous Trans. Or Scroll Previous Trans Local button.
- 2. Touch the **Print Receipt** button. Touch the **Done** button.
- Scroll Previous Trans allows you to sequentially view transactions from all registers, Scroll Previous Trans Local allows you to view transactions from the register that you are currently on.

Printing a Receipt Using Transaction Number

- 1. Touch the **Quantity** button on the main screen.
- 2. Key in the Full Transaction Number.
- 3. Touch the **Print Receipt** button.

Price Override

FIGURE 2.4 Price Override with the item selected in the active receipt

- 1. In the Active Receipt, touch the item to be overridden.
- 2. Touch the Mgr. Funct. button. Touch the Price Override button.
- 3. Enter the amount of the override, touch **Enter**. Swipe manager card. Tender the order. (Figure 2.4)

BURGERS/ FAVOR	Ham Burger	Cheese Swi Burger Burg	ss Deluxe Bacon Deluxe	Reg 2 TRANS 49	Destntr
KIDS/ HOT DOGS	Low Carb Burger	Sour Hus Dough room Melt Swis	h Wis Veggie & consin Burger Swiss	*Dine In	Mgr. Funct.
DINNERS		Chdr		7	Other Funct.
Ente	r Price	e Overr	ide Amount		Cancel
	\$	3. 99			Print Receipt
7	8	9	Enter	1 CB SGL Bsk 4.1	9 Cancel Order
4	5	6		1 Drink MED	Discour Looku
1	2	3		Sub: \$4.19 Tot: \$4.42	Coupor Lookup
00	0	Clear	Go Back	Quantity 🤯	Tender

Reading an MSR Card (Magnetic Stripe Read)

- 1. Touch the Mgr. Funct. button. Touch the MSR Read button.
- 2. Swipe your manager card for MGR override, swipe the new card.
- 3. Record the PIN (MSR) number. Touch Go Back.

No Tax

- 1. Enter the order. Touch the Mgr. Funct. button. Touch the No Tax button.
- 2. Enter the customer's tax-exempt ID number (optional), touch Enter.



No Sale

 \square Use to open the till without a drawer key.

1. Touch Mgr. Funct. Touch the No Sale button. Swipe Mgr Card.

KPS Activity Level

The KPS Activity level allows you to control what items appear on the kitchen displays. This function is useful when running the kitchen with varying amounts of employees. The table below will further explain each level, and an example of when the levels could be used.

KPS Activity Level	Item Routing	When to use
Low Level	Items that are routed to the grill and fryer screens are routed to the bun screen	One-man kitchen setup. All displaying items can be controlled from one location.
Normal Level	Fryer items are routed to both fryer, and bun screen	Typical business volume. Fryer items routed to both displays for redundancy.
Busy Level	All items are routed singly to their respective screens	Expected high business volume. Displays will show only show items directly related to the screen to reduce clutter.

The current KPS Activity Level can be viewed by checking the top portion of any of the kitchen displays. (Figure 2.5) To configure the current KPS activity level:

1. Touch the Mgr. Function button. Touch the desired activity level button

Normal Bun	
KPS A Lev	.ctivity vel

FIGURE 2.5 KPS Activity Level shown on kitchen display



POS Status Symbols

It is import to understand the POS status symbols that are located in the lower right portion of the display. (Figure 2.6) These symbols can alert you to issues that you may have with your POS system.

Network Indicator

The network indicator alerts you to whether the POS is currently able to communicate with the site controller. This information may be important when trying to troubleshoot credit issues.

Approving Downloads



FIGURE 2.6

POS status symbols

Approve Download

- 1. Click on the **POS Management** system folder. Click on the **Approve Download** task.
- 2. Select appropriate download from the drop-down list. Select your store code by checking box.
 - a. Full Download for coupons, discounts, new items
 - b. **Employee Download** for new employees, wage or job changes
 - c. **Pricing and Item Locks Only** for pricing changes and item lock changes

3. Click **Download.**

Initiating Downloads

After approving the download in the Back Office you can have the updates applied to your site one of two ways.

- 1. Do nothing, the download will be applied for the next business day on the Point of Sale.
- 2. Initiate a download from the POS terminals
 - a. Access **Store Management** functions, choose **Site Operations,** and touch the **Host Contact** button and then the **Initiate Download** button. (Figure 2.7)
 - b. You should receive a screen telling you that a download has been requested.





Update Notifications

Once updates are applied to your site via a download or through sending files, you will receive a notification bar on the POS alerting you to the new updates. They are as follows:



Rebooting the POS Terminals

You may need to reboot the POS or the KPS devices (kitchen and front displays) after you receive a full download, or to correct performance issues that you may be experiencing. The following is how to initiate this process.

1. Access **Store Management** functions, and then scroll to your right using the arrow key. Touch the **Utilities** button



2. You should be brought to the Terminal Management screen, if not press the **Terminal Management** button. (Figure 2.8)

FIGURE 2.8 Terminal Management Screen from the Radiant POS



Terminal	Status	Role	
2	Inactive	POS	
4	Active	POS	
5	Active	POS	- IS
123	Active	Server	
200	Active	KPS	
201	Active	KPS	
202	Active	KPS	
203	Active	KPS	
204	Active	KPS	
205	Active	KPS	
206	Active	KPS	
207	Active	KPS	
	Activate Terminal	Inactivate Terminal	Reboot Terminal

- 3. From this screen, touch the terminal number of the POS or KPS (See chart below for corresponding terminal to name lookup) that you would like to reboot. Then press the **Reboot Terminal** button.
- Remember that when rebooting all terminals, to reboot the POS that you are currently using last.



Terminal ID (KPS)	Location
200	Grill
201	Fryer
202	Bun
203	Bun D/T
204	Shake
205	Park
206	Custard

Call-in Order Function

Call-in orders can be rung in using the following steps:

- 1. Press the **Other Funct** button, then press **Start deferred Order**.
- 2. A pop up window will appear telling you that the order is set as deferred, touch **Go Back**.
- 3. Touch Go Back and ring up the order..
- 4. Touch **Other Funct**, Press the **Store Deferred Order** button.
- 5. To enter the time to fire the order to the kitchen, click the left arrow button to clear the time and enter a new time. Press A for AM and P for PM. Please note that noon is 12:00 PM. (Figure 2.9)
- 6. To enter a customer number or name, touch the box below the time and use the keypad to enter the information. This is the name that will appear both on the kitchen display, and on the receipt.

Deferred Order Information	
Enter Time: 11:44 AM	
Enter Name:	
1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 0 Backspace Q W E R T Y U I 0 P A S D F G H J K I 1 * Z X C V B N M , . ? . . ?	
Enter Go Back	

20



(Call-In) order screen from the Radiant POS



- 7. Click **Done**.
- 8. A pop up window will appear telling you that the order has been stored.
- 9. When the order is sent to the kitchen monitors the words "Change Order" will appear on the header.
- 10. When the customer arrives, the order can be recalled from any terminal:
 - a. Touch the **Other Funct** button
 - b. Touch the **Recall Deferred Order** button
 - c. Tender the transaction as usual

Tendering a Call-In at Drive Through

If a guest informs you that they have a Call-In order at the Drive Thru speaker, the process of ringing up the Call-In differs slightly. Go to the *Special Instructions* page on the POS. Press the **D/T Call-In Holder** button, and then store the order. Then when you recall the order on the Drive Thru money taker register, you can recall the Call-In order.



Workforce Management

The following section covers many of the tasks needed to effectively manage your restaurant's workforce.

Adding a New Employee

- 1. Log into the Radiant Enterprise site (https://qsr.radiantenterprise.com) under any of the following roles.
 - Owner
 - Restaurant Manager
 - Restaurant Manager w/o Salary View
 - Schedule Manager

The Restaurant Manager w/o Salary View, and Schedule Manager roles are both able to add employees. However, they cannot set a wage for the employees.



- 2. Navigate to **Workforce Management** → **Employee Setup** from here click on the **Add Employee** button at the bottom left.
- 3. Enter Employee information; required informational fields are highlighted in red, and are as follows.
 - Name Tab Employees First Name and Last Name
- Address Tab Optional information about employees address and contact information
- Login Tab The password to use when accessing Blue Cube Enterprise, and Language settings
- **Role** Tab The login role that the employee will have when
- accessing Blue Cube enterprise
- **Organization** Tab The business unit that the employee is allowed to login at, this should default to your business unit
- 4. Click the **Related Links** (Figure 3.1 1) button at the top right of the page and select **Workforce Management Setup** (Figure 3.1 2) from the drop down menu. You will be prompted to save the employee information before proceeding.



FIGURE 3.1	Add Employee	Related Links ⑦ Instructions Workforce Management Setup
Add Employee application	Name Address Login Role Organization First Name Middle Name Last Name	Employee 19 Information Employee Tax & Payrol Information POS User Setup
	Suffix	

Workforce Management Setup

General Tab (Figure 3.2)

- 1. **Home Site:** Will default to your restaurant. If you share employees with another Culver's, all hours worked at both sites will be on the Home Site payroll, and all pay related reports.
- The Home Site cannot be changed for an employee once WFM setup is Saved as Complete
 - 2. Birth Date: Used to determine minor status by Blue Cube Enterprise.
 - 3. **Hire Date:** Used to determine seniority when using workforce tools such as the scheduling application and employee review.
 - 4. **EEOC Information:** Can be left blank, or must be legally filled out for all employees

eral Tab orkforce agement	Home Site	c City 🔻				
setup	Status Information					
	Current Action	Create	-	Current State Inacti	ve 🔻	
	Miscellaneous Information					
	Gender	[None]	-	Birth date		
	Maiden Name			Hire date		
	Marital Status	[None]	-			
	EEOC Information					
	EEOC Subcategory	[None]		-		

Contacts Tab (Figure 3.3)

All information located in the contacts tab is optional.

- 1. **Emergency Contact Information:** Emergency contact information for the employee
- 2. **Benefits Information:** Information about the person the employee has chosen for the possible distribution of benefits.

Ver. 2.21



FIGURE 3.3 Contacts Tab in Workforce Management setup

mergency Contac	t Information
lame	
hone	
elationship	Significant Other
enefits Informatio	n
pouse First Name	
pouse Middle Name	
pouse Last Name	
pouse Suffix	
nouro Birth Date	[Imm]

Scheduling Tab (Figure 3.4)

All information located in this tab is optional. Filling out this information however will make use of the scheduling application both much easier and useful.

- 1. Select whether the employee is available to work on the specific day.
- 2. Fill in the specific times that the employee can work.

All other specifics of the Scheduling Tab will be covered in detail in the Inventory and Scheduling with Radiant manual.

Day Of Week	Availe W0	ble to rk?	From	То	From	То	Min Hours	Max Hours
Sunday	Yes	-		ĺ.				
Monday	Yes	-		[
Tuesday	Yes	-		Ē				
Wednesday	Yes	-						
Thursday	Yes	-						
Friday	Yes	-						
Saturday	Yes	-					1	

Time and Attendance Tab (Figure 3.5)

- 1. Allow Overrides at Timeclocks: If selected the employee would be allowed to enter their password and override any manager prompts that appear while using time keep functions at the POS such as schedule validations. This should be left unchecked.
- 2. Clock in Pin/Badge Number: This should be the same as the employee's POS Clock In Pin. This will be used to view all of the employees POS Clock In Pin by running the Employee List report with the "Show Badge ID" checkbox checked.
- 3. **Can work unassigned jobs:** If selected the employee will be allowed to select a job at the time clock that is not either their primary or secondary job. (<u>This should be left unchecked</u>)

Tab in Workforce Management

FIGURE 3.4 Scheduling



- 4. **Punch Validation:** (Figure 3.5 A) Works in conjunction with the scheduling application to compare the employee's punches to the schedule and restrict unauthorized punches. The following options are available
 - No Schedule Validation Default Setting, choose if you are not scheduling on Blue Cube
 - Validation with Self-Override Employees can override any exceptions that may occur outside the punch rule. This would be useful to assign to Management with Access All POS security permissions.
 - Full Schedule Validation Checks against the schedule and allows punches as specified in the *Punch Rule*. Will require a Manager override for Clock in or Clock out outside of Punch Rule.
 - **Employee Does Not Punch** Employee will not be allowed to time keep at the POS. (Owners or Salaried Management)
- 5. **Employee Generates Alerts/Exceptions:** Will show alerts (Inbox) or Exceptions (Reports) to any employees who generate manager overrides when punching. (Default is checked)

EICLIDE 2 5	General Contacts Scheduling Time A	nd Attendance Jobs	
Time and	Allow Overrides at Timeclocks		
Attendance	Override Password		
Tab in	Confirm Password		
Workforce	Clock-in PIN\Badge Number	1029578	
setup	Can work unassigned jobs		
•	Punch Validation	No Schedule Validation	No Schedule Validation
	Employee Generates Alerts		Validation with Self Override
	Employee Generates Exceptions		Full Schedule Validation
			Employee Does Not Punch Punch To Schedule

After filling in all of the information in the **Time And Attendance** tab click the continue button to continue onto the employees job information.

Jobs Tab (Figure 3.6)

- 1. **Dept:** Crew, Sub Manager or Manager, these choices define available jobs to choose from. Generally, the Dept of Crew and the Job of Team Member are used in Culver's for non-management employees.
- 2. Job: A Team Member, 1st Asst. General Manager etc... Choosing the Job of A Team Member and avoiding choosing Grill, Middle etc...for non management employees will make scheduling easier to manage as we move forward.
- 3. **Job Title:** This information is optional. Select a Job Title that may better define the employee than their job.
- 4. **Skill Level, Rank Level, Hours per week:** <u>Leave blank at this time</u>. These options will be used with Auto Scheduling which is under development at this time.
- 5. Pay Class Code: To choose this item think of the following three questions:
 - Is this employee full time or part time
 - Is this employee hourly or salaried
 - Is this employee exempt from overtime or not exempt from overtime



- 6. **Pay Policy:** Use regular; this will allow overtime pay, and specific holiday pay to be applied if/when appropriate.
- 7. **Punch Rule:** Determines the rule you would like to use with the employee when using full schedule validation. CfSi currently suggests using *Regular 2 min*.
- 8. Shift Strategy: Will be used in Auto Scheduling. Please leave at the default of none.
- 9. Initial Rate: The starting wage you would like to give to the employee
- 10. **Reason:** This field is optional and can be left at none. The reason field can be useful for tracking an employees wage history
- 11. **Comment:** This field is optional and can be left blank. The reason field can also be useful for tracking an employees wage history.

Dept Job Job Title	Crew Team Member	•
Job Job Title	Team Member	-
Job Title	La contra de la co	
	Kitchen Staff	•
Effective Date	11/17/2005	
Skill Level	Rank Level	
Hours per week		
Pay Class Code	Part Time/Hourly, Non Exempt	•
Pay Policy	Regular	-
Punch Rule	Regular - 2 Min	•
Shift Strategy	[None]	•
nitial Rate		
Initial Rate	\$8.50 Rate Range: \$0.00	- \$0.00
Reason	New Hire	
Comment	Will have a 90 wage review on the p	ossibilty of a raise to \$9.00.
	Hours per week Pay Class Code Pay Policy Punch Rule Shift Strategy nitial Rate Initial Rate Reason Comment	Hours per week Hours per week Pay Class Code Part Time/Hourly, Non Exempt Pay Policy Regular Punch Rule Regular - 2 Min Shift Strategy [None] nitial Rate Initial Rate \$8.50 Rate Range: \$0.00 Reason New Hire Comment Will have a 90 wage review on the pu

Assigning a Secondary Job

A secondary job can be assigned to an employee who has two pay rates. An example would be your Porter might work as a Team Member for extra hours at a different pay rate. The employee will be required to choose his/her job at the POS when they clock in.

- 1. To assign a secondary job click the Assign Secondary Job button (Figure 3.7 A). This when then take you to the Job Detail Screen
- 2. The Dept, Job, Job Title, Initial Rate, Reason and Initial Rate are set up the same as with a primary job. You have the ability to set an Optional End Date for a temporary job assignment. The Skill Level, Rank Level, and Hours per week should be left unfilled as with the primary job.





Pay Rate Adjustments

- 1. Select the *Jobs* tab under Workforce Management Setup. From here click on the **Yes** link. (Figure 3.8A)
- 2. From the *Edit Primary Job* screen click the **Job Rates** button. (Figure 3.8B)
- 3. From the Edit Job Rates screen, click the Add Job Rate button. (Figure 3.8C)
- 4. From the *Job* Rate Change screen enter the new wage, the effective date, and any comments that you may have about the rate change.





POS User Setup

Related Links 🔻 (?) Instructions
Norkforce Management Setup
Employee I9 Information
Employee Tax & Payroll Information
POS User Setup

Click Related Links tab at the top right of the Edit Employee page to navigate to the POS User set up.

POS User Configuration Tab (Figure 3.9)

- 1. **POS Pin**: This number is used to sign an employee onto a register. Currently, not applicable to Culvers. <u>Do not change the system generated number here</u>.
- 2. Clock In Pin: This number is used by the employee to clock in and out, and all other time keep functions.

M These two numbers Should Not Be The Same!

- 3. Operator Mode: Should be left as Cashier Clock In Not Required.
- 4. **MSR Number**: This is the unique number encoded on the back of the Manager Swipe Card and should be entered when configuring a managers POS set up.
- 5. **Safe Drop Alert Amount**: This field will trigger an alert when a managers Safe Drop Amount is over a designated threshold. <u>Leave this blank for all employees</u>.

GURE 3.9	POS User Configuration	POS Security Role	
)S User	Employee Member Id	DOrth4	
tup	POS PIN	758998	
	Clock In PIN	978933	
	Operator Mode	Cashier - Clock In Not Required	-
	Primary Job	Team Member	-
	MSR Number		
	Safe Drop Alert Amount		

POS Security Role Tab (Figure 3.10)

Everyone must have a security role in order to Clock In without a manager override. Choose from options listed; multiple assignments can be made to one employee. These permissions apply to the POS only.

POS Security Role	Description					
	For upper management, allows all management functions					
A 00000 A11	including Store Management Applications functions (perform					
Access All	EOD, View Reports etc.) All POS functions are also allowed.					
	Cannot view wages in SMW.					
Cashian	Allows Clock In, Clock Out, some Coupons & Discounts, Recall					
Cashier	Orders. Assign this to every employee.					
Drive Thru Cashier	Same as Cashier, but needed to clock in on Drive Thru Registers					
Shift Managan	Same as Access All without the ability to access any Store					
Shint Manager	Management features					



Limited D/T Cashier	Same as Cashier without the ability to cancel item from recalled
-	order.
Discount Only	Allows discount and coupon permissions. Must be paired with
Discount Only	Cashier and Drive Thru Cashier
No Refunds (Access	Same as Access All except no ability to give refunds
All)	Same as necess milexcept no ability to give refunds
Access All no MSR	Same as Agains All except no ability to good MSP could
Read	Same as Access All except no ability to read MSK cards
All SMW	SMW features only – includes wage viewing capability
Cashier Restrict	Same as Cashier except requires a manager override when using
Payment	Gift Certificates (Paper)

POS User Configuration POS Security Role

FIGURE 3.10 POS Security Role selection

	Roles	
	Access All	-
~	Cashier	
~	Drive Thru Cashier	
	Shift Manager	
	Limited D/T Cashier	
	Discount Only	
	Access All +New SMA	
	Cashier no CulvCard	
	Drive no Culver Card	
	No Refunds	

Separating an Employee

Separating an employee keeps both your Active Employees list, and Labor Reports accurate by removing the employee information. The process also deactivates both the employee login to Blue Cube Enterprise, and the clock-in number at the POS.

Workforce Management Employee Setup Change Employee Status Pay Summary Report Human Resources Reports Scheduling Reports Scheduling Time & Attendance Reports Time & Attendance

- 1. You must be logged into Blue Cube Enterprise as Owner, Restaurant Manager, Restaurant Manager w/o Salary View or Payroll Management to perform this task.
- 2. Navigate to Workforce Management -> Change Employee Status
- 3. Click on the employee name, or use the **Search Options** button to located the employee
- 4. Click on either the **Separate** or **LOA** (Leave of Absence) buttons at the bottom of the screen (Figure 3.11 A)
- 5. Required fields are highlighted in red, all others are optional
 - a. Notice Date: Select the date notice was given
 - b. Effective Date: Select the date the status change will occur
- c. Voluntary/Eligible for Rehire?: Select the appropriate option
- d. If you would like to add more information about the status change, click on the **Add Comment**. (Figure 3.11 B)
- 6. After all information has been entered click on the **Save & Close** button.

I Hatana Daaraata



FIGURE 3.11 Separating an

employee

Audit	Action	State		Reason		Effective Date	End Date
	<u>Hire</u>	Active			0	7/28/2004	
		Notice Date	11/21/2	005 📰			
		Effective Date	11/29/2	005 🚃			
		Voluntary?	Yes	-			
		Eligible for Rehire?	Yes	-			
		Comments					
		Request Status	User	Date			Comment
		Completed			Employee will be leavin	g for school	
					p		
		Add Comment					
(1							
Ĭ	,						
┷	_						

7. You can view separated employees by clicking on the **Search Options**, and then searching by either employee status, or employee name.

Daily Time Keep Functions

Review Unprocessed Time Punches

- 1. Click on the Information Center system folder.
- 2. Click on the Workflow Calendar and proceed with daily workflow.

Or

- 1. Click on the Workforce Management system folder.
- 3. Click on the **Time and Attendance** sub folder.
- 4. Click the **Fix Unprocessed Punches** task.

Review and Edit Timecards

 Navigate to Workforce Management → Time & Attendance → Edit Timecards

Workforce Management Employee Setup Change Employee Status Pay Summary Report Human Resources Reports Scheduling Reports

- Scheduling Rep
- Scheduling
- Time & Attendance Reports
- 💭 Time & Attendance
- Review/Approve Time-Off Requests
- Edit Timecards
- Fix Unprocessed Punches

- 2. Select your search parameters as described below (Figure 3-12)
 - Employee Option (1)
 - Only Show Employee Assigned to BU Shows only employees with your store BU set as home site
 - Show Employees assigned to BU or borrowed by BU -Will show both home site, and employee currently configured to your restaurant under BU sharing
 - Show Employees borrowed by BU Will show any employee currently borrowed from another restaurant
 - Show Employees borrowed from BU Will show any employees current borrowed to other restaurants

[~~]



- Show Employees working for BU Will show all employees currently configured to work at the restaurant
- Select (2) Will display the timecard range from either a Pay Period, or Date Range
- Employees (3)– Allows for the selection of specific employee to open in the timecard editor
- Job Name (3)- Allows for the selection of specific jobs to open in the timecard editor
- Exception Type (4) Allows you to either selectPay Exception or Punch Exception
 - Pay Exception Will only show punches with exception issues that occur with Meal, or Break punches
 - Punch Exception Uses your schedule created in Blue Cube Enterprise to check for specific conditions that may have been met such as In Late, Out Early, No Show
- Show only unpaired punches (5)— Will show only punches that do not currently have both a Clock-in and a Clock-out
- Sort by Will show punches grouped by Employee or BU

Sorting by employee will allow for easier viewing of entire pay periods.

Employee Option	Only show employees assigned to BU		÷			
Select	Date Range	-	—```	Show employ	employees assign oyees assigned to	ed to BU BU or borrowed by B
From	12/07/2005			Only show e	mployees borrow	ed by BU
Through	12/08/2005			Only show e Only show e	mployees borrow mployees workin	ed from BU a for BU
Pay Period	[Show All]					
Employees	[Show All]					
Job Name	[Show All]		3			
Exception Type	[Show All]	-				
Only show unpaired	punches		[Show Pay Ex Punch	All] comption Type Exception Type		
Only show those unp	paired punches exceeding the threshold					
Sort By	[None]					

3. Once you have made your selection click on the **View Results** button to be taken to the edit timecards page. Alternatively, if you just want to add a shift, you can click the **Add Shift (6)** button located in the bottom left of the screen.



If you would like to add a shift please move ahead to the section labeled Adding A
 Shift

Review Timecards

The review timecards screen has many available options to help you better view and edit your employee's time keep. The following list corresponds with the example below.

© 7	Punch Ty	pe D	ate	Start Time	Scheduled Start Time	End Time	Scheduled End Time	Audit Reason	Business Unit 🔍 🖽 🎽 🕑
1 t (2								<u>_</u>
Dan - Monday ∦▶ Shift	12/05/	/2005	11:00 an	n 11:00 am	10:00 pm	10:00 pm	Time Pun 🔻 001 Sau City	ik 🔍 🖩	
1									
1.	۲	This an ur	colum	n is usec punch,	l to show if t a flag will ap	he shift h pear in th	nas an unpaire ne column.	d punch	. If the shift has
2.	0	This the sl	colum nift is p	n is used part of a	l to show if the closed pay p	he shift b eriod a lo	elongs to a pa ock will show	ay period in the co	l that is closed. If blumn.
3.	Q,	This Hom view	colum e BU, this inf	n is usec Job, and formatic	l to show add l Gross Hour on.	litional ir rs. Click	nformation ab on the magni	out the s fy glass i	shift such as n the column to
4.		This grapł	colum n in the	n is usec e columr	l to show rav 1 to view this	v punch i informa	nformation fo	or the sh	ift. Click on the
5.	Series and the series of the s	This shift.	colum	n is usec	l to show any	y pay exc	eptions that n	nay be as	ssociated with the
6.	\odot	This with	colum the shi	nn is use ft.	d to show an	y time pı	unch exceptio	ns that n	may be associated
7.	600	This Punc	icon is h Deta	used to uls, Sche	edit the shift eduled Detail	. Clickin s, and oth	g on the icon her shift relate	will allo ed inforn	w you to view nation
ling A	Shift							_	
1. CI	lick or	1 the 1	Add Sl	hift butt	on located at	the bott	om of the edr	t timecar	ds screen.

- 2. From the Add Shift screen click on the **Employee Name** •••• button to bring up the employee selection screen. (Figure 3.13)
- 3. **Schedule** If using the Blue Cube Enterprise scheduling solution, you will be able to select a day listed in the weekly schedule to associate the added time punch with.
- 4. Job Name Will default to the employees primary job. However this can be changed to any job the employee currently has assigned to them.
- 5. Audit Reason Displays a selectable list of why the timecard is being manually audited.



URE 3.13	_						Save & Close	Save & A	dd Another	Cancel
Chiff from										
Shilt from	Worked Business Unit	001 Sauk City		•••						Schedul
Fimecards	Employee Name	Orth,Dan	1		Job Name	Business Unit	Employee Name	Start Time	End Time	Type
	Schedule	12/22/2005 6:00:00 AM	-	•••	<u>Team</u> <u>Member</u>	001 Sauk City	Orth, Dan	12/22/2005 06:00 am	12/22/20 02:00 pm	05 Manual
	Job Name	Team Member			End of dat	a.				
	Audit Reason	Missing Shift	- 2	L.,						
			<u> </u>							
	Gross hours for shift:	4.00								
	Punch Details									
	Punch Type	Date	Start T	me		End Time		Schedule		Delete
	chift -	12/22/2005	Clart	11.00		02	.00.000	Concosio		÷
	Shirt	12/22/2005		11:00	am	03	:00 pm			
	Break 👻			02:00) pm	02	:15 pm 12/22/	2005 8:00:00 /	AM	
										*
	Add Meal / Break	3)								
	Schedule									
	Punch Type		End Time							
	Shift	12/22/2005 06:00 a			12/22/2005	02:00 pm			A.	
	Meal	12/22/2005 08:00 a	าก			12/22/2005	08:30 am			
										V
	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·									

- 6. Fill out the shift details (Date, Start and End Time) in the Punch Details section.
- 7. Breaks and meals can both be added by clicking on the **Add Meal/Break** button. If you are using the Scheduling portion of Blue Cube Enterprise, you can select to match up the added break or meal to a scheduled break or meal.

Retail Item Management

The following section will cover the actions needed to successfully manage your retail pricing in your restaurant using Blue Cube Enterprise.

Changing Retail Prices

Changing Individual Prices



- 1. Log into Enterprise under Owner, Restaurant Manager, Restaurant Manager w/o Salary View or Shift Manager user roles. Navigate to the following location: **POS Management → Change Retails**.
- 2. Click the Ellipses (...) next to the Category option and select from the drop down menu. (*Figure 4.1.1*) Next click on the **View Results** button to view all of the categories to choose from. (*Figure 3.11 2*) You must make a selection from the **Categories** list *i.e.*: Cheeseburgers, Cake Cones etc.



FIGURE 4.1 Selecting change retails search options Supplier Last Activity Cost Change Date Only Display Items With Negative Margins Local Item Status [Show All] (3) Search Options Supplier (2) Search Options Search Options Show All] Search Options Search		Retails			My Searches 👻 Reset Cancel Search
FIGURE 4.1 Category Selecting Selecting Retail Item Name Contains change retails Barcode Contains search options Supplier (Show All) Last Activity Cost Change Date Select Category Only Display Items Outside Target Margins Search Options Local Item Status [Show All] Gategory Name Contains Category Name Contains					Search Options
Selecting change retails search options Retail Item Name Contains isingle Barcode Contains Image: Contains Image: Contains Image: Contains Supplier [Show All] Image: Contains Image: Contains Image: Contains Last Activity Cost Change Date Image: Contains Image: Contains Image: Contains Image: Contains Only Display Items Outside Target Margins Image: Contains Image: Contains Image: Contains Image: Contains Local Item Status [Show All] Image: Contains Image: Contains Image: Contains Image: Contains 3 Image: Contains Image: Contains Image: Contains Image: Contains Image: Contains Image: Contains	FIGURE 4.1	Category	Cheeseburgers		
barcode Contains search options Supplier Supplier [Show All] Last Activity Cost Change Date Image: Select Category Only Display Items With Negative Margins Local Item Status (Show All) Image: Select Category Name Contains Image: Contains Search Options	Selecting	Retail Item Name	Contains	-	single
earch options Supplier [Show All] Web Page Dialog Last Activity Cost Change Date Only Display Items With Negative Margins Local Item Status [Show All]	hange retails	Barcode	Contains	-	
Last Activity Cost Change Date Only Display Items Outside Target Margin Tolerance Only Display Items With Negative Margins Local Item Status [Show All] 3 3 3 3 4 5 5 6 5 6 5 6 5 6 5 6 7 6 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7	earch options	Supplier	[Show All]		Web Page Dialog
Only Display Items With Negative Margins Local Item Status (Show All)		Last Activity Cost Change Date			Select Category (?) Instructions
Only Display Items With Negative Margins Local Item Status (Show All)		Only Display Items Outside Targ	et Margin Tolerance		Cancel
Local Item Status [Show All]		Only Display Items With Negativ	e Margins		My Saarchas - Reset View Desuite
Category Name Contains (2)		Local Item Status	[Show All]	-	Search Options
				3	2

- 3. Click on the down arrow in the **Retail Item Name** and choose **Contains**, then type in part of the item name for the price change (*i.e.: blue, swiss, double, doub etc...*)
- 4. Enter other search options, such as put .01 in the Retail Range From search box to view all non \$0 items.
- 5. Click on the drop down arrow in the Local Items Status drop down arrow and select *Show All (Figure 4.2. 3)*

6.

- 7. Click the *View Results* button at the top right of the page; all entries matching the search criteria will be displayed.
- 8. Click on the price you would like to change and key in the new price in the Retail column. (*Figure 4.2*) Click Save & Close when finished.

FIGURE 4.2 Changing Individual Retail Item Pricing

R	etails				1	Next 50 My Se	earches 🖛 Search Options
1	Retail Item Name	Last Cost	Target Retail	Suggested Retail	Retail	Margin Percent	Target Margin
	Bacon Bleu Burger, SINGLE, REG			\$3.09	\$3.09		25.00%
	Bacon Bleu Burger, SINGLE, VB - CHIL (\$0.00	\$0.00		25.00%
	Bacon Bleu Burger, SINGLE, VB - CHZ F			\$0.00	\$0.00		25.00%
	Bacon Bleu Burger, SINGLE, VB - CURD			\$0.00	\$0.00		25.00%
	Bacon Bleu Burger, SINGLE, VB - FRY			\$5.29	\$5.29		25.00%
	Bacon Bleu Burger, SINGLE, VB - LG FR			\$5.68	\$5.68		25.00%
	Bacon Bleu Burger, SINGLE, VB - OH FR			\$3.90	\$3.90		25.00%

Changing Multiple Prices

Multiple pricing changes can be made at the same time in a "Batch" or group. (Figure 4.3)

1. Select all items on the page by clicking the green check mark at the top left or select multiple items by placing a check mark in the box



- 2. Click the **Batch Change** button on the bottom left of the screen. In the Batch Change box click the down arrow in the Price Type field.
- 3. Choose from the following options
 - % Price Change Add or subtract retail price by a percentage
 - +/- Price Change Add or subtract by a dollar amount to the retail price
 - Set Price Changes all current selected items to the amount entered
 - Set to Target Margin, Set To Suggested Retail, Set Margin Percent To
 These selections may be used at a later date, but are not currently used
- 4. In the **Price/Percent** text box enter in the amount you would like to modify the price by.
- 5. Click the **Apply Changes** button and all of the selected prices will be modified, and highlighted in blue.
- 6. Click on the Save or Save & Close buttons to confirm your changes.

Retail Iten	n Name	Last Cost	Target Retail	Suggested Retail	Retail	Margin Percent	Target Margin
Bacon Bleu Burger,	SINGLE, REG			\$3.25	\$3.25		0.00%
Bacon Bleu Burger,	SINGLE, VB - CHIL			\$0.00	\$0.00	1	25.00%
Bacon Bleu Burger,	SINGLE, VB - CHZ F			\$0.00	\$0.00		25.00%
Bacon Bleu Burger,	SINGLE, VB - CURD			\$0.00	\$0.00		25.00%
Bacon Bleu Burger,	SINGLE, VB - FRY			\$5.29	\$5.29		25.00%
Bacon Bleu Burger,	SINGLE, VB - LG FR			\$5.68	\$5.68		25.00%
Bacon Bleu Burger,	SINGLE, VB - OH FR			\$3.90	\$3.90		25.00%
Bacon Bleu Burger,	SINGLE, VB - OH LG			\$4.09	\$4.09		25.00%
Bacon Bleu Burger,	SINGLE, VB - Pot Sk			\$0.00	\$0.00		25.00%
Bacon Bleu Burger,	SINGLE, VB - SALAD			\$0.00	\$0.00		25.00%
B 🛃 Web Page	Dialog		X	\$0.00	\$0.00		25.00%
Batch	Change 🤶)Instructions		\$0.00	\$0.00		25.00%
в	Apply Change:	s Cancel		\$2.89	\$2.89		0.00%
BE Price Changes				\$0.00	\$0.00		25.00%
BE Price Type	[None]	-	3	\$0.00	\$0.00		25.00%
BE Price/Percent	[None]		¥	\$0.00	\$0.00		25.00%
BE Round Price to	% Price Change		_	\$5.09	\$5.09		0.00%
+/- Price Change		e		\$5.48	\$5.48		0.00%
BE	Set Price	an la	_	\$0.00	\$0.00		25.00%
BE	Set to Target Ma	rgin d Retail		\$0.00	\$0.00		25.00%
BBO Cheddar Burge	r (pri Cat Margin % to	uncial	1 contraction of the second se	\$0.00	\$0.00		25.00%

Substitution/Basket Pricing

Substitution pricing is the price adjustment seen when a substitution is made in a Value Basket, kids meal or dinner.

When making price changes with Baskets we only need to change the base prices, as the substitution pricing is set in the system and can be changed by contacting RDS or by using the Substitution Pricing utility in Store Manager Workstation (covered in the Store Manager Workstation manual).

The only prices that need to be changed in the back office are as follows

- **REG** the sandwich itself, the
- VB FRY or VB OH FRY if in Ohio (the basic Value Basket)

FIGURE 4.3 Batch Changing Retail Items Pricing



• **VB – LG FRY** or **VB – OH LG FRY** if in Ohio (the basic Extra Size Value Basket).

All substitution pricing is based on these three prices.

Altering the other prices will have no effect on the price charged at the register as the only items sold on the register are the sandwich itself, the regular value basket and the extra size value basket. All other variations are a result of substitution pricing which is not configurable by store level personnel at this time.

✓ Substitution pricing can be adjusted at the restaurant level. Please contact RDS or CfSi to change your substitution pricing.

Downloading Pricing Changes

You must approve a **Pricing and Item Locks Download** for the pricing changes to take effect at the POS *(not a full download)*. This download will take considerably less time than a full download and can be done at anytime during the course of the day.

Ē	POS Management
	Change Retails
	Approve Download
	View Download Log
	Sales Item Lock
	Coupon Setup
	Discount Setup
	III Retail Item Report
	Electronic Journal

- 1. In Enterprise navigate to POS Management → Approve Download.
- 2. Click the arrow in the Download Type field and select **Pricing &** Item Locks only.
- 3. Click the box in front of your Business Unit Code and click the **Download** button at the top right of the page.
- 4. Navigate to **POS Management-->View Download Log** and refresh until the current download status is Awaiting Site Connect.
- 5. At the POS touch the **Store Mgmt**. button, swipe your card or enter your MSR number. Touch **Site Operations** → **Host**

Contact.

- 6. From the menu at the bottom of the screen choose **Initiate Download**, a small dialogue box will appear with **Download Requested** in the window, touch the **Go Back** button.
- 7. Your changes will take approximately 20 minutes to download and take effect. You should see the green update box as shown in the example below.



Locking/Unlocking Items

Locking items provides a method to remove items that you do not sell from the register screens. Only main items and condiments can current be locked items. When locking main items and condiments, all modified retail items need to be locked in order for the item to be removed from the register screen (*Figure 4.4*). Modifiers (such as soup varieties) can be locked, but will not disappear from the screen. Instructions and examples follow.



Instructions:

ulver Franchising System, Inc. 2006 3



- 1. Log into Radiant Enterprise as Restaurant Manager, Restaurant Manager w/o Salary View, or Owner.
- 2. Navigate to **POS Management → Sales Item Lock**.
- 3. In the Item Name drop-down menu you can select Starts With or Contains.
- 4. In the search box, type in the text that you'd like to search for.
- 5. Click the **View Results** button; a list of the items that start with (or contains) the search text will be displayed.
- 6. Click Lock or Unlock in the last column for the item that you would like to change. Only underlined text can be clicked upon.

Modified Item Name	Status	
Dr. Pepper, KDS, FLOAT	Locked	Unlock
Dr. Pepper, KDS, OF SODA	Locked	Unlock
Dr. Pepper, KDS, SODA	Locked	Unlock
Dr. Pepper, LG, FLOAT	Locked	Unlock
Dr. Pepper, LG, OF SODA	Locked	Unlock
Dr. Pepper, LG, SODA (1)	Locked	Unlock
Dr. Pepper, MED, FLOAT	Locked	Unlock
Dr. Pepper, MED, OF SODA	Locked	Unlock
Dr. Pepper, MED, SODA	Locked	Unlock
Dr. Pepper, SM, FLOAT	Locked	Unlock
Dr. Pepper, SM, OF SODA	Locked	Unlock
Dr. Pepper, SM, SODA	Locked	Unlock

- 7. A dialog box will appear allowing you to lock or unlock the item. Check the box to lock the item or uncheck it to unlock.
- 8. Click Save and Close.
- 9. A dialog box will appear verifying that you want to lock/unlock the item, click **OK**.

Examples:

If you want the veggie burger button to be removed from your screen, you would search for Starts with "veg". In the list that appears, you should lock all of the modified retail items for Veggie Burger. (Figure 4.5)

FIGURE 4.5 Search Results for "Veg" on the Sales Item Lock Screen

Veggie Burger, REG	Locked	<u>Unlock</u>
Veggie Burger, Unused 1	Locked	<u>Unlock</u>
Veggie Burger, VB - CHZ FRY	Locked	<u>Unlock</u>
Veggie Burger, VB - CURD	Locked	<u>Unlock</u>
Veggie Burger, VB - FRY	Locked	<u>Unlock</u>
Click <u>Next 25</u> to display more data.		

- You only need to lock the Veggie Burger, REG because that is the item that the POS button is associated with. However, we do recommend that all varieties of Veggie Burger be locked in order to be certain that the item does not appear on the register.
- \square Please feel free to call CfSi if you would like to know which item should be locked to remove a button

Explanation of modified retail item: Veggie Burger is a retail item and it is modified by REG, VB – CHZ FRY, etc. to form modified retail items such as Veggie Burger, REG; Veggie Burger, VB - CHIL CHZ, etc.



If you want to remove Jalapenos from your menu, you would search for Contains "Jal". In the list that appears, (Figure 4.6) you will notice that there are modified items for Jalapenos and also another item called Side of Jalapenos. Locking all of the modified retail items for Jalapenos will remove the Jalapeno condiment from your menu, locking the Side of Jalapenos will remove the Side of Jalapeno button from the Side Of frame.

FIGURE 4.6
Side of and on
Side difference
on Sales Item
Lock screen

Modified tern Name	Status	
Jalapenos, ADD	Unlocked	Lock
Jalapenos, EXT	Unlocked	Lock
Jalapenos, EZ	Unlocked	Lock
Jalapenos, NO 🗾 🗍	Unlocked	Lock
Jalapenos, ONLY	Unlocked	Lock
Jalapenos, SIDE	Unlocked	Lock
Jalapenos, SUB ——— 🔿	Unlocked	Lock
Side of Jalapenos ———— 🌙	Unlocked	Lock

Locking modifiers is possible, but will not result in the removal of any buttons. Example: locking soup flavors or shake flavors will result in no buttons being removed and may result in unexpected errors when attempting to ring up these items.

Setting up Coupons

A list of all coupons assigned to your restaurant will be displayed (see below). There are two different assignments for coupons. (Figure 4.7)

- Locally assigned coupon at the restaurant level, and can be edited
- Globally assigned coupon available to all sites, and cannot be edited

1100KL 4.7	15% Team	Preset Amount	\$15.00	Active	Ī
Coupon setup	50 Cents Off	Preset Amount	\$0.50	Active	
showing	All you can eat	Preset Amount	(\$2.00)	Active	0
assignments	<u>All you can eat</u>	Preset Amount	(\$2.00)	Active	-

Setting Up New Coupons

POS Management Coupon Information Tab Approve Download

- 1. Log into Enterprise under the Restaurant Manager, Restaurant Manager w/o Salary View or Owner user role.
- 2. Navigate to **POS Management** → Coupon Setup.
- Click on Add Coupon to add a new coupon to view the Add Coupon 3. page. (Figure 4.8)
- 4. **Coupon Name** In the field, type the name of the coupon. This is what will display on the POS as well and may be truncated if too long, please download and test before using the coupon.
- 5. **Description** enter a description for the coupon, this is an optional field.

Change Retails

Sales Item Lock

Coupon Setup

Discount Setup

Retail Item Report Electronic Journal

View Download Log



FICUDE 4 9	Coupon Name	Test Coupon		Active	 Image: A start of the start of
Coupon setup	External Number				
	Coupon Inform	nation Options Coupon	Item Groups		
	Description	Coupon Test		Ő	
	Coupon Type	Preset Amount	-		
	Amount	\$1.00			
	Transaction Type	 Transaction Item 			
	Discount Group	All Discounted Items	-		
	Device Group	Gift Certificate	•		
	Device Control	None	-		
	Reduces Tax				
	Security Action	Low	•		

- 6. **Coupon Type** Determines in what manner that you would like the coupon applied. Click the drop-down arrow to select one of the following discount types:
 - Preset Amount Coupon will deduct the predefined amount from the total
 - Prompted Amount Coupon will prompt the employee for the amount to be discounted
 - Prompted Percent Coupon will deduct the predefined percent from the total
 - Preset Percent Coupon will prompt the employee for the percent to be discounted
 - Buy One Get One Free Coupon will automatically add an additional item to the transaction and subtracts that item price.
 - Free Item Coupon will subtract the price of an item.
- 7. **Amount/Percent** If you select a preset type, enter an amount or percentage you would like to apply.
- 8. **Transaction Type** This determines how the coupon will be applied to either the item or the entire transaction. Item level discounts are applied to the first item on the order from the coupon item group selected.
- 9. **Discount Group** Leave at "All Discounted Items". If you believe you have a case in which "Non Discountable Items" would apply, (such as Gift Cards) please contact CfSi before implementing.
- 10. **Device Group** Determines how the coupon should be routed. You should always select Discounts.
- 11. **Device Control** Determines the print option for the coupon typically this is "print receipt optional".



- 12. **Reduces Tax** Determines whether the coupon reduces the sales tax amount for the order. <u>This should almost always be checked</u>. <u>If you believe you have a case in which this should be unchecked</u>, please contact CfSi.
- 13. Click on the **Options** tab (Figure 4.9)

Options Tab

- 1. **Includes Upcharge?** Check if the coupon covers the extra cost associated with upsizing an item.
- 2. Allow Only Once/Transaction Check if you would like the coupon to only be applied once per transaction.
- 3. **Coupon by Destination** Check if you want to enable the coupon to be used only at a certain location, such as Eat In, Park, etc. Click the check boxes next to the destinations

Coupor	Information Options Coupon Item Groups	
Include	es Upcharge	
Allow	only once/transaction	
Coupo	n by Destination	
		Destination
	*Dine In	
	<u>*To Go</u>	
	<u>*Park</u>	
	*Patio	
	Call In	
	-Served at Counter	
	-Served at D/T	
	Off Site	
	to shared at Country	

Coupon Item Groups

- 1. Click the box next to the coupon item group to which the coupon belongs. You can click on the item group to see what item the group contains. *(Figure 4.10)*
- 2. Click the Save & Close button.
- Coupon groups restrict when the coupon can be used on the POS. If an item in the group is not on the order, the coupon will not be visible in the coupon selection list. If more than one group is selected, an item from <u>each</u> group will need to be rung in for the coupon to appear on the list. If there is a group that you need that is not in the list or if you need help determining which coupon group to use call CfSi.



10.00% Active

15.00% Active 100.00% Active

Coupon Name Test Coupon Active ~ **FIGURE 4.10** External Number **Coupon setup Coupon Item** pon Information Options Coupon Item Groups Groups Tab Next 25 Item Group Name Owner Free Custord Scoop Flavors 6 Custard To Go Deluxe & Bacon Deluxe 0 DIx Drink 0 Single Cone/dish/waffle 0 0 Deluxe 0 Regular Sundae 0 All 0 Value Baskets 0 Specialty Sundaes Waffle Cones 6 Add Coupon Item Group

Setting up Discounts

A list of all discounts assigned to your restaurant will be displayed (see below). There are two different assignments for discounts. *(Figure 4.11)*

- 🔲 Locally assigned coupon at the restaurant level, and can be edited
- U Globally assigned coupon available to all sites, and cannot be edited

Preset Percent

Preset Percent

Preset Percent

FIGURE 4.11
Discount Setup
assignment
levels

Setting up New Discounts

10% Teacher Appreciation

16week/60hour Training

15%

- 1. Log into Enterprise under the Restaurant Manager, Restaurant Manager w/o Salary View or Owner user roles.
- 2. Navigate to POS Management → Discount Setup.
- 3. Click on **Add Discount** to add a new discount to view the Add Discount page. (*Figure 4.12*)
- 4. **Discount Name** In the field, type the name of the discount. This is what will display on the POS as well.
- 5. **Description** enter a description for the discount, this is an optional field.
- 6. **Reduces Tax** Determines whether the coupon reduces the sales tax amount for the order. <u>This should always be checked</u>. If you believe you have a case in which this should be unchecked, please contact CfSi.
- 7. **Discount Type** Determines in what manner that you would like your discount applied. Click the drop-down arrow to select one of the following discount types:
 - Preset Amount Discount will deduct the predefined amount from the total
 - Prompted Amount Discount will prompt the employee for the amount to be entered
 - Prompted Percent Discount will deduct the predefined percent from the total



- Preset Percent Discount will prompt the employee for the percent to be entered
- Price Override
- 8. **Amount/Percent** If you select a preset type, enter an amount or percentage you would like to apply.
- 9. **Employee Discount?** If checked will prompt the employee to select an employee name for the discount. However, there is no current way to track results.
- 10. **Transaction Type** This determines how the coupon will be applied to either the item or the entire transaction. Item level discounts are applied to the first item on the order from the coupon item group selected.
- 11. Click the **Employee Discount** check box if the discount applies to employees only.
- 12. **Discount Group** Leave at "All Discounted Items". If you believe, you have a case in which "Non Discountable Items" would apply, (such as Gift Cards) please contact CfSi before implementing.
- 13. **Device Group** Determines how the coupon should be routed. You should always select Discounts.
- 14. **Device Control** Determines the print option for the coupon typically this is "print receipt optional".
- 15. **Discount Level** Determines whether the discount is applied to the item or whole transaction.
- 16. **Require Reason Code**? Prompts the employee to select a reason from the discount reasons list.
- 17. Click the **Save & Close** button

FIGURE 4.12	Discount Name	Test Discount	Active		
Discount Setup	Description	Test Discount			* *
screen	Reduces Tax				
	Discount Type	Preset Percent	*		
	Percent	25.00%			
	Employee Discount				
	Allow only once/transaction				
	Discount Group	All Discounted Items	T		
	Device Group	Gift Certificate	-		
	Device Control	Print Receipt Optional	*		
	Security Action	High	-		
	Complimentary				
	Discount Level	Transaction	-		
	Require Reason Code ?				
	External Number				



Reports

The following section will cover the reports that are available in Blue Cube Enterprise. The reports will be broken into several sections, to help with a better understanding of how each report can be fully utilized to its fullest potential.

Daily Reports

Sales Reports

Ouarter Hour Sales Activity Report
 Day Part Category Sales Report

Weekly Operations Summary Report
Sales Mix by Retail Item Group

Hourly Sales Activity Report

I Sales Mix Report

Sales Mix By Day Part

Quarter Hour Sales Report

Navigation: Sales Reports → Quarter Hour Sales Activity Report

Description: This key report contains real time non-salaried (hourly) labor information: labor cost, labor % of net sales and transactions per labor hour. It also contains real-time sales information: net sales, transaction counts, sales per labor hour. The report receives updated sales and labor information every 15 minutes. Scroll to the bottom of the report to display the day's current totals.

		M	y Searches 🖛		Add Comment	PDF Report	Options
Isiness Unit: Biness Unit: Quarter Hour Sales Activity Report End Business Date: 08/02/2005 End Business Date: 08/02/2005 Report Time: 10/23/2005 09:28:58							
Time Period Begins	Net Sales Trans Count Estimated Labor Cost Labor Hours Labor Cost % Net Sales Net Sales / Labor Hour					Net Sales / Labor Hour	Trans/ Labor Hour
12:00 PM			-				
12:00 PM	\$389.71	31	\$29.82	3.50	7.65%	\$111.35	9
12:15 PM	\$250.69	36	\$29.82	3.50	11.90%	\$71.63	10
12:30 PM	\$224.55	38	\$29.82	3.50	13.28%	\$64.16	11
12:45 PM	\$206.25	27	\$29.82	3.50	14.46%	\$58.93	8
12:00 Subtotal	\$1.071.20	132	\$119.30	14.00	11.14%	\$76.51	9
- 01:00 PM			1	ê	-		
01:00 PM	\$167.79	28	\$29.82	3.50	17.77%	\$47.94	8
01:15 PM	\$151.32	17	\$29.82	3.50	19.71%	\$43.23	5
01:30 PM	\$124.51	18	\$27.71	3.30	22.26%	\$37.69	5
01:45 PM	\$106.91	16	\$23.75	2.78	22.21%	\$38.46	6
13:00 Subtotal	\$550.53	79	\$111.11	13.08	20.18%	\$42.08	6
- 02:00 PM							
02:00 PM	\$147.93	24	\$20.18	2.30	13.64%	\$64.32	10
02:15 PM	\$91.95	15	\$17.73	2.00	19.28%	\$45.98	8
02:30 PM	\$78.69	18	\$16.89	2.00	21.46%	\$39.35	9
02:45 PM	\$78.25	17	\$17.01	2.02	21.74%	\$38.80	8
14:00 Subtotal	\$396.82	74	\$71.80	8.32	18.10%	\$47.71	9
= 03:00 PM							
03:00 PM	\$84.99	16	\$18,52	2.28	21.79%	\$37.28	7
03:15 PM	\$59.90	13	\$18.24	2.25	30.45%	\$26.62	6
03:30 PM	\$71.89	11	\$18.24	2.25	25.37%	\$31.95	5
03:45 PM	\$43.81	10	\$16.92	2.07	38.61%	\$21.20	5
15:00 Subtotal	\$260.59	50	\$71.91	8.85	27.60%	\$29.46	6
- 04:00 PM							
04:00 PM	\$76.92	13	\$19.80	2.50	25.75%	\$30.77	5
04:15 PM	\$66.34	18	\$19.40	2.45	29.24%	\$27.04	7
04:30 PM	\$118.41	16	\$16.09	2.01	13.59%	\$58.81	8
04:45 PM	\$132.72	17	\$16.97	2.12	12.79%	\$62.70	8
10	1			10.			
Previous Drint Direct	Duint Minhilashi Cut	Evenet Car	Economical Econom	d All Collance Al			-

Date Range: Can be run for any 1 day period, either in the past or the present.

Quarter Hour Sales Report does not contain salaried hours, overtime hours, or meal/break hours.



Application: The Quarter Hour Sales Activity Report is meant to be used as "Gut Check" reporting tool. Since the report is updated every 15 minutes, it is a good report t o use when trying to quickly view your sales data for the day. The report is not meant to be utilized as a real-time labor-reporting tool, as it will only show your hourly employee wages with the above mentioned restrictions. Try to develop a mental baseline of where your Labor Cost % of Net Sales should be, and use the Quarter Hour Sales Activity Report to validate your labor percentage.

-	Quarter Hour Sales Activity Report
	Day Part Category Sales Report
	Hourly Sales Activity Report
=	Sales Mix Report
	Sales Mix By Day Part
	Weekly Operations Summary Report
	Sales Mix by Retail Item Group

Hourly Sales Activity Report

Navigation: Sales Reports → Hourly Sales Activity Report

Description: This report lets you view sales and non-salaried (hourly) labor information at hourly intervals. Scroll to the bottom of the report to display the days current hourly totals. This report has several more fields than the Quarterly Hour Sales Activity Report, such as **Gross Sales, Refunds,** and **Avg Gross Sale.**

	Options	Report	PDF F	d Comment	Ad			hes 🕶	My Searci					
3/06/200 3/06/200 12:03:3	Date: 08 Date: 08 /29/2005	: Business Business Time: 12,	Start End Report			eport	Activity R	rly Sales	Hou				Unit:	isiness
Net Sales / Labor Hour	Gross Sales / Labor Hour	Labor Cost % Net Sales	Labor Cost/ Trans	Labor Hours	Labor Cost	Avg Net Sale	Avg Gross Sale	Trans Count	Net Sales	Refunds	Net Reductions	% Gross Sales	Gross Sales	Time Period Begins
														2:00 AM
X	1		5		20 5	8	i					8 8	1 2	1:00 AM
														2:00 AM
														3:00 AM
÷.				7.	S 8	8 - 51	6					6 8	0	4:00 AM
						1								5:00 AM
					5	1							21	6:00 AM
0												0		7:00 AM
N.					8 8	8 - S			1			8 - 3	1	8:00 AM
														9:00 AM
1						\$5.38	\$5.71	28	\$150.62	\$0.00	\$9.37	2.00%	\$159.99	0:00 AM
12					S 3 0	\$7.45	\$7.97	75	\$558.54	\$1.00	\$30.01	7.38%	\$589.55	1:00 AM
						\$8.29	\$8.65	118	\$978.23	\$0.00	\$41.98	12.78%	\$1,020.21	2:00 PM
2					1	\$7.59	\$8.14	89	\$675.85	\$0.00	\$48.85	9.08%	\$724.70	1:00 PM
-						\$6.23	\$6.94	80	\$498.74	\$25.84	\$23.44	6.86%	\$548.02	2:00 PM
0						\$5.86	\$6.79	76	\$445.17	\$18.96	\$38.21	6.29%	\$502.34	3:00 PM
						\$5.69	\$6.19	75	\$426.65	\$0.00	\$37.43	5.81%	\$464.08	4:00 PM
						\$7.66	\$8.31	114	\$873.55	\$0.00	\$73.69	11.86%	\$947.24	5:00 PM
1					2	\$7.06	\$7.42	84	\$593.05	\$0.00	\$30.30	7.81%	\$623.35	6:00 PM
						\$9.22	\$9.78	109	\$1,005.36	\$0.00	\$60.32	13.35%	\$1,065.68	7:00 PM
3						\$8.64	\$9.19	81	\$699.93	\$0.00	\$44.54	9.32%	\$744.47	8:00 PM
						\$6.81	\$6.96	75	\$511.07	\$0.00	\$10.66	6.53%	\$521.73	9:00 PM
3					2	\$6.11	\$6.15	12	\$73.35	\$0.00	\$0.44	0.92%	\$73.79	0:00 PM
														1:00 PM
	40.00	0.00%	\$0.00	0.00	\$0.00	\$7.37	\$7.89	1,016	\$7,490.11	\$45.80	\$449.24	100.00%	\$7.985.15	otal

The Hourly Sales Activity Report will only show correct labor amounts after the day you are viewing has been posted. This includes both hourly and salaried wages.

Date Range: This report can be run for the following time ranges: **Day, Week, Month,** and **Period**



Application: The Hourly Sales Activity Report can be used to give you a good overview of a day that has been posted. Key items that you may want to look out on this report are Refunds and Labor Cost % Net Sales. Checking these two items on this report daily can help you determine if a more in depth analysis of a value that does not appear quite right.

Daily Reconciliation Report

μ.

Financial Reports

Navigation: Financial Reports → Daily Reconciliation Report

Enhanced Daily Summary Report		My Searches -		Add Comment	PDF Report	Ontions	
Discounts Report		Daily Rec	onciliation Report	ANN COMMENT	The Report	opions	
Daily Financial Report	Business Unit:				Start Busine	ss Date: 08/06	16/200
Deposit Report					Report Time:	12/29/2005 16	6:05:0
Deid le Denert							
Paid in Report	Cashier	Shift ID					
Paid Out Report		1					
Pickup Summary Report	zOrder, Taker	1					
Droffishilty Depart	2Req. One 2Req. Three	1					
Profitability Report	zReg, Two	1					
Daily Reconciliation Report	zzDrive, Thru	1					
Shift Reconciliation Report	zReq. One	2					
	2Reg. Two	2					
Safe Count Report	zzDrive, Thru	2					
	Gross Sales	\$8,095.15					
	Discounts (-)	\$257.62					
	Coupons (-)	\$191.62					_
	Retunds (*)	\$45.80					
	Sales Variance	\$7,600.11					
	Actual Net Sales	\$7,600.11					
		Amount	Qty				
	Actual Net Sales	\$7,600.11					
	Net Tax Total Net Sales Dius Tay	\$406.09					
	Sales Count	\$0,000.20	1,012				_
	Average Gross Sales	\$8.00					
	Total Net Sales Plus Tax	\$8,006.20					
	Non-Sales Items	\$0.00					
	Total Paid Ins (+)	\$0.00					
	Previously Undeposited Funds (+)	\$0.00					_
	Total Responsibility	\$8,006.20					
		Amount					
	Cash Dualacas Charl	\$6,591.96					
	Credit	\$777.23					
	GC Redeemed	\$10.00					_
	Culver's Card Redeemed	\$71.86					
	Total Accounted For	\$8,003.17					
	Income (+)	\$7,144.08					
	Change Fund Adjustment (-) Available Funds (=)	\$7.144.08					
	Deposits (-)	\$7,144.08					
	Undeposited (=)	\$0.00					
	Sum of Shift Over/(Short)	(\$3.03)					
	Sum of Safe Over/(Short)	\$0.00					
	Sum of Sales Over/(Short)	\$0.00					_
	Daily Over/(Short)	(\$3.03)	Ote				
	No Sale Transactions	Amount \$0.00	29				
	Item Deletion	\$803.70	266				
	Item Deletions Before Total	\$777.88	256				
	Item Deletions After Total	\$25.82	10				
	Item Deletions After Tender	\$0.00	0				
	Store Value Card	\$0.00	6				
	active a state ward	#*****	V 1				

Description: This report summarizes all of the reconciled sales and cash drawer data for a posted date. The report allows for the review of: Net Sales, Coupons, Discounts, Refunds, Gift Certificates, Gift Cards, Tendered; Drawer Loans, Pickups (Skims) and defines Cash Responsibilities into: Cash, Check, Gift Certificates, Culver Cards and Credit.



Date Range: This report can only run for a Day, and that day must be a posted day.

Application: This report allows you to view all of your financial information for a posted day. Use the report to help find trends, and other items that you think it is appropriate to take action on. The **Daily Reconciliation Report** is a good starting point when trying to rectify cash issues that you may be experiencing. By clicking on the underlined cashier (zOrder, Taker zReg, One etc) you will open the **Shift Reconciliation Report**, allowing for a more granular view of the shift.

Shift Reconciliation Report

Financial Reports

Navigation:	Financial Reports 🚽	· Shift Reconciliation	Report
-------------	---------------------	------------------------	--------

Enhanced Daily Summary Report		-			-			
Discounts Report			My Searches 🕶		Add Comment	PDF Report	Options	
Daily Financial Report Deposit Report Paid In Report Paid In Report	Cashier Name: zReg, One Shift ID: 1 Business Unit: Manager Name: Manager In Charge :		Shift Reconc	iliation Report		Busine: Curre	Shift SI Shift E ss Date: 09 nt Date: 03	tart T End T 9/05/ 1/03/
Paid Out Report	Gross Sales	\$1,121.34	2					
Pickup Summary Report	Discounts (-)	\$22.51						
E Profitability Report	Coupons (-)	\$14.76						
Daily Reconciliation Report	Net Sales	\$1,084.07	Qty					_
Shift Reconciliation Report	Net Tax	\$53.20	-					
Safe Count Report	Sales Count Average Gross Sales	\$1,137.27	92	2				
		Actual	Expected	Variance	% Variance			_
	Net Sales Plus Tax	\$1,137.27	\$1,137.2	7 \$0.00	0.00%			
	Non-Sales Items	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$0.00	0.00%			
	Paid Ins To Drawer (+)	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$0.00	0.00%			
	Paid Outs From Drawer (-)	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$0.00	0.00%			
	Tanal Danas an alkillari	41 107 07	41.107.01	1 40.00	0.000			

Discounts (-) Coupons (-) Net Sales Net Tax Net Sales Plus Tax Sales Count	\$22.51 \$14.76 \$1,084.07				
Coupons (-) Net Sales Net Tax Net Sales Plus Tax Sales Count	\$14.76				
Net Sales Net Tax Net Sales Plus Tax Sales Count	\$1,084.07				
Net Sales Net Tax Net Sales Plus Tax Sales Count	\$1,084.07	Oty			
Net Tax Net Sales Plus Tax Sales Count					
Net Sales Plus Tax Sales Count	\$53,20				
Sales Count	\$1,137,27				
	-	92			
Average Gross Sales	\$12.19				
	Actual	Expected	Variance	% Variance	
Net Sales Plus Tax	\$1,137,27	\$1,137.27	\$0.00	0.00%	
Non-Sales Items	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$0.00	0.00%	
Paid Ins To Drawer (+)	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$0.00	0.00%	
Paid Outs From Drawer (-)	t0.00	\$0.00	\$0.00	0.00%	
Total Responsibility	\$1,137.27	\$1,137.27	\$0.00	0.00%	
rear mer point and point of the	Actual	Expected	Variance	% Variance	
Drawer Bickups (a)	\$1 137 29	\$1.127.29	to 00	0.00%	
Drawer Loans (-)	\$1,137.28	\$1,137.28	\$0.00	0.00%	
Starting Drawer Amount (-)	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$0.00	0.00%	
Ending Drawer Amount (+)	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$0.00	0.00%	
Ending Drawer Amount (+)	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$0.00	0.00%	
Total Accounted For	\$1,137.28	\$1,137.28	\$0.00	0,00%	
Cashier Over/(Short)	\$0.01	\$0.01			
	Actual	Expected	Variance	% Variance	
		\$853.06	(\$11.32)	(1.34%)	
Cash	\$841.74				
Cash Business Check	\$841.74 \$50.48	\$39.15	\$11.33	22.44%	
Cash Business Check Culver's Card Redeemed	\$841.74 \$50.48 \$7.03	\$39.15 \$7.03	\$11.33 \$0.00	22.44% 0.00%	
Cash Business Check Culver's Card Redeemed Credit	\$841.74 \$50.48 \$7.03 \$238.03	\$39.15 \$7.03 \$238.03	\$11.33 \$0.00 \$0.00	22.44% 0.00% 0.00%	
Cash Business Check Culver's Card Redeemed Credit Total Tender Due	\$841.74 \$50.48 \$7.03 \$238.03 \$1,137.28	\$39.15 \$7.03 \$238.03 \$1,137.27	\$11.33 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.01	22.44% 0.00% 0.00% 0.00%	
Cash Business Check Culver's Card Redeemed Credit Total Tender Due	\$841.74 \$50.48 \$7.03 \$238.03 \$1,137.28 Qty	\$39.15 \$7.03 \$238.03 \$1,137.27 Amount	\$11.33 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.01	22.44% 0.00% 0.00%	
Cash Business Check Culver's Card Redeemed Credit Total Tender Due No Sale Transactions	\$941.74 \$50.48 \$7.03 \$238.03 \$1,137.28 Qty 0	\$39.15 \$7.03 \$238.03 \$1,137.27 Amount \$0.00	\$11.33 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.01	22.44% 0.00% 0.00% 0.00%	
Cash Business Check Culver's Card Redeemed Credit Total Tender Due No Sale Transactions Item Deletion	\$941.74 \$50.48 \$7.03 \$238.03 \$1,137.28 Qty 0 29	\$39.15 \$7.03 \$238.03 \$1,137.27 Amount \$0.00 \$90.01	\$11.33 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.01	22.44% 0.00% 0.00% 0.00%	
Cash Business Check Culver's Card Redeemed Credit Total Tender Due No Sale Transactions Item Deletion Item Deletions Before Total	\$841.74 \$50.48 \$7.03 \$238.03 \$1,137.28 Qty 0 29 29	\$39.15 \$7.03 \$238.03 \$1,137.27 Amount \$0.00 \$90.01 \$90.01	\$11.33 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.01	22,44% 0.00% 0.00% 0.00%	
Cash Business Check Culver's Card Redeemed Credit Total Tender Due No Sale Transactions Item Deletions Item Deletions Before Total Item Deletions After Total	\$941.74 \$50.48 \$7.03 \$238.03 \$1,137.28 Qty 0 29 29 0 0	\$39.15 \$7.03 \$238.03 \$1.137.27 Amount \$0.00 \$90.01 \$90.01 \$0.00	\$11.33 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.01	22.44% 0.00% 0.00% 0.00%	
Cash Business Check Culver's Card Redeemed Credit Total Tender Due No Sale Transactions Item Deletions Item Deletions After Total Item Deletions After Total Item Deletions After Total	\$941.74 \$50.48 \$7.03 \$238.03 \$1,137.28 Qty 0 29 29 0 0 0 0	\$39.15 \$7.03 \$238.03 \$1,137.27 Amount \$0.00 \$90.01 \$90.01 \$90.01 \$0.00 \$0.00	\$11.33 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.01	22.44% 0.00% 0.00% 0.00%	
Cash Business Check Culver's Card Redeemed Credit Total Tender Due No Sale Transactions Item Deletion Item Deletions After Total Item Deletions After Total Item Deletions After Tender Cancelled Transactions	\$841.74 \$50.48 \$7.03 \$238.03 \$1,137.28 Qty 0 29 29 0 0 0 0 0 0	\$39.15 \$7.03 \$238.03 \$1,137.27 Amount \$0.00 \$90.01 \$90.01 \$90.01 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00	\$11.33 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.01	22.44% 0.00% 0.00% 0.00%	

Description: This report is similar to the Daily Reconciliation Report but views one registers information separately. It breaks down the Total Responsibilities for the shift and allows review of: Net Sales, Coupons, Discounts, Refunds, Gift Certificates, Gift Cards, Tendered, Drawer Loans, Pickups (Skims) and defines Cash Responsibilities into: Cash, Check, Gift Certificates, Gift Cards, and Credit. It also displays NO SALE TRANSACTIONS and the Shift Over/Short totals.



Date Range: This report can only run for a Day, and that day must be a posted day. The register, (Cashier Name) can further define the parameters of the report

Application: This report allows you to view all of your financial information by register for a posted day. This report allows for a more granular view for each of the registers financial information. Use this report after you have viewed the Daily Reconciliation Report to help pinpoint cash problems per a single register.

Daily Financial Report

💭 Financial Reports

	000	My Searches 🖛	Add Comment	PDF Report Options
ounts Report		Daily Financia	Report	
Financial Report	Business Unit:			
et Report	Business Date: 09/01/2005 Report Time: 01/04/2006 16:14:45			
- Devel				
In Report	Gross POS Sales	\$6,241.69		
Out Report	Sales Variance	\$0.00		
in Summary Report	86 Discounts (-)	\$131.18		
p Summary Report	0 Refund Discount (+)	\$0.00		
tability Report	Net Discounts (-)	\$131.18		
Reconciliation Report	37 Coupons (-)	\$143.95		
reconciliation report	O Refund Coupons (+)	\$0.00		
Reconciliation Report	Net Coupons (-)	\$143.95		
Count Report	O AutoDetect Disc (*)	\$0.00		
Count Report	Net AutoDetect (+)	\$0.00		
	5 Sales Refunds (+tay) (-)	\$0.00		
	0 Net Comps (-)	\$0.00		
	Net Sales (+tax)	\$5,951.64		
	Sales Tax	\$304.27		
	Value Added Tax	\$0.00		
	Net Sales	\$5,647.37		
	824 Sales Count			
	Avg Gross Transaction	\$7.57		
	\$1 GC Redeemed	\$7.00		
	\$10 GC Redeemed	\$10.00		
	\$5 GC Redeemed	\$15.00		
	Credit - Online Evact	\$1,280.52		
	Culver's Card - Online	\$38.65		
	Net Sales (+tax)	£5.951.64		
	0 Start Amount (+)	\$0.00		
	0 Paid Ins (+)	\$0.00		
	0 Drawer Loans (+)	\$0.00		
	0 Local Acct Payments (+)	\$0.00		
	0 Drawer Pickups (-)	\$0,00		
	0 Paid Outs (-)	\$0.00		
	0 End Amount (~)	\$0.00		
	Pinai Pickup (-)	\$0.00		
	Total Tenders Due (=)	\$5,956.64		
	Business Check	\$279.34		
	Credit	\$1,280.52		
	Culver's Card Redeemed	\$38.65		
	GC Redeemed	\$32.00		
	Total Non Cash Due (=)	\$1,630.51		
	Cash Due (=)	\$4,326.13		
	O No Sale Transactions			
	157 Item Deletion	\$422.35		
	150 Item Deletions Before Total	\$404.91		
	7 Item Deletions After Total 0 Item Deletions After Tender	\$17.44		
	O Cancelled Transactions	\$0.00		
	0 Misc. Sales Transactions	\$0.00		
	0 Tax Exempt Transactions	\$0.00		
	0 Safe Deposits	\$0.00		

Description: This report is used to give a comprehensive view of your daily business and is Identical to the Daily Financial Report generated on POS. This report does not show



reconciled data, as the information in the report is taken directly from the POS. The information in the report is updated every 15 minutes.

Date Range: This report can be run for a single day period only. This report can be used to look at current day information for shifts that have not yet been closed.

Application: This report is useful for giving you an overview of current activity happening on the POS. Since the report is update every 15 minutes, you can get close to real-time information on such areas as Loss Prevention. It is good practice to review and file this report either in this format or by using the tapes from the registers

Period Reports

Use these reports as well as others you find to be useful for reviewing the performance of your restaurant over the course of a (pay) period or by the month. Evaluate trends and averages; look for inconsistencies in labor usage, cash handling error trends, sales increases while featuring daily specials.

Weekly Operations Summary Report

Navigation: Sales Reports → Weekly Operations Summary Report

6	Sales Reports
1	Quarter Hour Sales Activity Report
1	Day Part Category Sales Report
1	Hourly Sales Activity Report
	🖩 Sales Mix Report
	Sales Mix By Day Part
	Weekly Operations Summary Report
	Sales Mix by Retail Item Group

Description: This report is used to view both the week total and current yearly total for Net Sales. A comparison with variance percentage is also made for the net sales amount of the previous year. The report also breaks out the daily net sales amount by day part, allowing you to view the lunch, afternoon, diner, etc. day part totals for your restaurant.

Date Range: This report can be run for a week period (Monday to Sunday) for each calendar year.

Application: This report is extremely useful to track performance versus the same time last year. The report allows you to view variance percentages for both Net Sales and Total Transaction giving you a clear picture of how your restaurant is currently performing.



Weekly	Operat	ions S	un Mys	Searches	.				A	dd Comme	ent	PDF Report	0	ptions		
Business Uni	t:				Wee	kly Op 12/18	erations 3/2006 -	Summa 12/24/2	ary Re 2006	port	Re	port Time	: 12/3	31/20	06 02:	20:1
RptGrossSale	esByDa	ypart					- 101 - S								_	
			Monda	у Т	uesday	Wed	inesday	Thursd	ay	Friday	Sa	turday	Sunda	iy I	Tot	tal
unknown		-	\$4,23	5.90 \$	5,336.8	B1 \$5	5,273.26	\$5,49	2.02	\$7,871	.33 \$5	,877.59	\$2,70	8.19	\$36,7	95.10
Daily Total			\$4,23	5.90 \$	5,336.8	81 \$5	5,273.26	\$5,49	2.02	\$7,871	33 \$5	,877.59	\$2,70	8,19	\$36,7	95.10
WTD Total			\$4.23	5.90 \$	9,572.7	1 \$14	1,845.97	\$20,33	7.99	\$28,209	32 \$34	,086.91	36,79	5.10		_
Daily Net Sal	es Con	npariso	n			1.99										_
			Monda	y T	uesday	Wee	inesday	Thursd	ay	Friday	Sa	turday	Sunda	iy	Tot	tal
Current Year			\$4.003	2.17 \$	4,968.0	07 \$4	,931.18	\$5,10	2.83	\$7,486	.97 \$	638.80	\$2,47	2.83	\$34,6	02.8
Last Year			\$3,922	2.25 \$	4,221.5	54 \$5	5,165.53	\$5.82	6.12	\$7,479	79 \$2	432.90				
Change From I	Last Vea	r	\$7	9.92	\$746.5	53 (\$	234.35)	(\$723	3.29)	\$7	18 \$3	,205.90				
Percent Chang Vear	e from l	ast	2.0	03%	17.68	96	(4.53)%	(12.4	1)%	0.0	996 1	31.77%				
TD Net Sale	s Com	parison Mon	day	Tuesd	ау	Wedne	esday	Thursd	ау	Frida	y	Saturday		Sunda	iy	
Current Year \	TD	\$2,075	991.04	\$2,080,9	59.11	\$2,085,	890.29	\$2,090,9	93.12	\$2,098,4	80.09 \$2	.104,118.8	39 \$2,	106,5	91.72	
Last Year VTD) <u> </u>	\$2,126	356.17	\$2,130,5	77.71	\$2,135,	743.24	\$2,141,5	69.36	\$2,149,0	49.15 \$2	.151,482.0	5 \$2,	151,4	82.05	
Change From I Vear	Last	(\$50,3	365.13)	(\$49,6	18.60)	(\$49,8	852.95)	(\$50,57	6.24)	(\$50,56	9.06)	\$47,363.1	6) (\$	44,89	0.33)	
Percent Chang Last Year	ge from	(2.36)%	(2	.32)%	(2.33)%	(2.	36)%	(2.	35)%	(2.20)	96	(2	.08)%	
Transaction (Count b	v Dest	ination													
	Mor	day	Tue	sday	Wedn	esday	Thur	sday	F	riday	Sa	turday	Sun	day	To	tal
	Drive	Total	Drive	Total	Drive	Total	Drive	Total	Drive	e Total	Drive	Total	Drive	Total	Drive	Total
Current Vear	310	656	354	749	341	757	392	790	43	38 959	34	4 745	115	298	2,294	4,954
Last Year	285	623	305	636	330	738	354	810	38	83 920	11	4 287				4
Change From Last Year	25	33	49	113	11	19	38	(20)	:	55 39	23	0 458	3			
Percent Change from	8.77%	5.29%	16.06%	17.76%	3.33%	2.57%	10.73%	(2.46)%	14.36	% 4.23%	201.75	159.589				

Pay Summary Report

💭 Workforce Management
Employee Setup
Employee Sharing
Change Employee Status
Pay Summary Report
📁 Human Resources Reports
Scheduling Reports
📄 Scheduling
📄 Time & Attendance Reports
📄 Time & Attendance

Navigation: Workforce Management → Pay Summary

Description: This report is used to show the actual labor dollar amounts for all employees in your restaurant. These totals include all POS punch information, and any adjustment or timecard edits that may have occurred during the pay period. Information is broken down for each employee by job, and category definition (regular/overtime). This report can be customized for what you would like to see displayed. The following help explain the report options for the Pay Summary report:



<u>e</u>			My Searches 🔫	Reset	Run Report In Background	Run Report
Home Business Unit	001 Sauk	< City				· · · · ·
Pay Period	09/12/20	05 12:00 AM	- 09/25/2005 11:59 PM			
Group by	Employe	e	•			
Show Pay Amounts						
Include Salaried Emplo	yees					
Totals Only						
Include Pay Group ID		v				
Include Payroll ID						
Include Back Pay						
Include Pay Notification	ns					
Refresh report data						
Report data last update	ed on 09/18,	/2005 06:41 p	m			

 Show Pay Amounts – This field determines whether specific pay information will be shown for each employee on the report

The role of Schedule Manager or Restaurant Manager w/o Salary View **will not** be able to view Salary or Wage information for Management. It is recommended if you are using a 3rd party payroll or accounting service that the use either the External Payroll Management or External Payroll Management – no sales

- Include Salaried Employee This field determines whether if salaried employee's labor information will appear in the report. This also determines if salaried employee's labor information will appear in the total store amount.
- Totals Only Will display only the total amounts for both hours worked and dollar amount. The day-by-day break down will not be displayed with totals only selected.
- Include Pay Group ID/Payroll ID Will displayed Pay Group or Payroll ID values if entered in Employee Setup, Employee Tax & Payroll Information.
- Include Back Pay Will display any back pay information for the appropriate employees for the selected pay period.
- Include Pay Notifications –
- Refresh Report Data Will update the Pay Summary report with any outstanding changes that may have been recently made.
- Only 2 Pay Periods can remain open in Enterprise. If you allow 2 past pay periods to remain open, the current Pay Period will not display an information. The Quarter



Hourly Report or the Profitability Report will not display and labor information. Time punches are still recorded and will display when past pay periods are posted.

	My Searches 🖛		Add Comment	PDF Report	Options
	Pay Sumn Pay Period: 08/29/2005 12:1 Report Data Last Update	nary Report 00 AM - 09/11/2005 ed: 09/18/2005 06:4	11:59 PM 1 PM		
ay Category Summary:		Hours		âmou	mt
abor Week 8/20/2005 - 0/4/2005	ory.	nours		Amou	in c
Pagular	1.321.30		\$10.913	14	
OverTime	6.91		\$99.37		
abor Week Total	1.328.11		\$11.011.5	1	
abor Week 9/5/2005 - 9/11/2005	1,520,11				
Regular	1,180,85		\$9,766.6	9	
OverTime	1.62		\$23.08	A.C.	
	a loss		\$9,789,77	0	
abor Week Total	1.182.47				
Labor Week Total Total Yay Category Summary	1,182.47 2,510.58 Pay Group Id: None - Payrol	l Id: 1125 - Pay Rule	\$20,801.2	8	
Labor Week Total Total Pay Category Summary Pay Category Data Vice & 20 (2005)	L182.47 2,510.58 Pay Group Id: None - Payrol Pay Adjustment	Id: 1125 - Pay Rule Hours	\$20,801.2 :: Regular Overlap Ho	urs	Amount
abor Week Total Fotal Pay Category Summary Pay Category abor Week 8/29/2005 - 9/4/2005 Results	1.182.47 2,510.58 Pay Group Id: None - Payrol Pay Adjustment	I Id: 1125 - Pay Rule Hours	\$20,801.2 :: Regular Overlap Ho	8 urs t<4	Amount
Labor Week Total Total Pay Category Summary Pay Category Labor Week 8/29/2005 - 9/4/2005 Regular Labor Week Total	1,182.47 2,510.58 Pay Group Id: None - Payrol Pay Adjustment	I Id: 1125 - Pay Rule Hours 8.85	\$20,801.2	8 urs \$64.1	Amount 16
Labor Week Total Total Pay Category Summary Pay Category abor Week 8/29/2005 - 9/4/2005 Regular abor Week Total otal	1.182.47 2,510.58 Pay Group Id: None - Payrol Pay Adjustment	I Id: 1125 - Pay Rule Hours 8.85 8.85 8.85	\$20,801.2	8 urs \$64.1 \$64.1	Amount 16 6 6
Labor Week Total Total Pay Category Summary Pay Category Labor Week 8/29/2005 - 9/4/2005 Regular Labor Week Total Total Pay Category Summary Day Category Summary	1.182.47 2,510.58 Pay Group Id: None - Payrol Pay Adjustment Pay Group Id: None - Payrol	I Id: 1125 - Pay Rule Hours 8.85 8.85 8.85 8.85 I Id: 1118 - Pay Rule	\$20,001.2	8 464. \$64.1 \$64.1	Amount 16 6
Labor Week Total Total Pay Category Summary Pay Category Labor Week 8/29/2005 - 9/4/2005 Regular Labor Week Total Total Solution	1.182.47 2,510.58 Pay Group Id: None - Payrol Pay Adjustment Pay Group Id: None - Payrol Pay Adjustment	I Id: 1125 - Pay Rule Hours 8.85 8.85 8.85 8.85 1 Id: 1118 - Pay Rule Hours	\$20,801.2 :: Regular 0.00 0.00 :: Regular Overlap He	8 urs \$64.1 \$64.1 urs	Amount 16 5 5 Amount
abor Week Total Total Pay Category Summary Pay Category abor Week 8/29/2005 - 9/4/2005 Regular abor Week Total Pay Category Summary Pay Category Baor Week 8/29/2005 - 9/4/2005 Regular	1.182.47 2.510.58 Pay Group Id: None - Payrol Pay Adjustment Pay Group Id: None - Payrol Pay Adjustment	I Id: 1125 - Pay Rule Hours 8.85 8.85 8.85 I Id: 1118 - Pay Rule Hours 34.19	\$20,801.2	8 464.1 \$64.1 \$64.1 \$64.1	Amount 16 6 6 Amount
abor Week Total Total Pay Category Summary Pay Category abor Week 8/29/2005 - 9/4/2005 Regular abor Week Total Pay Category Summary Pay Category Labor Week 8/29/2005 - 9/4/2005 Regular abor Week 7otal	1.182.47 2.510.58 Pay Group Id: None - Payrol Pay Adjustment Pay Group Id: None - Payrol Pay Adjustment	I Id: 1125 - Pay Rule Hours 8.85 8.85 8.85 I Id: 1118 - Pay Rule Hours 34.18	\$20,001.2	urs \$64.1 \$64.1 \$64.1 \$64.1 \$64.1	Amount 16 6 6 Amount 3.65
Labor Week Total Total Pay Category Summary Pay Category Labor Week 8/29/2005 - 9/4/2005 Regular Labor Week Total Total Pay Category Summary Pay Category Labor Week 8/29/2005 - 9/4/2005 Regular Labor Week 9/5/2005 - 9/11/2005 Labor Week 9/5/2005	1.182.47 2,510.58 Pay Group Id: None - Payrol Pay Adjustment Pay Group Id: None - Payrol Pay Adjustment	I Id: 1125 - Pay Rule Hours 8.85 8.85 8.85 9.85 I Id: 1118 - Pay Rule Hours 34.18 34.18	\$20,801.2	8 464.1 \$64.1 \$64.1 \$64.1 \$254 \$254	Amount 16 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 5 8 5
Labor Week Total Total Pay Category Summary Pay Category Labor Week 8/29/2005 - 9/4/2005 Regular Labor Week Total Pay Category Pay Category Pay Category Labor Week 8/29/2005 - 9/4/2005 Regular Labor Week 70tal Labor Week 9/5/2005 - 9/11/2005 Regular Labor Week 9/5/2005 Regular Labo	1.182.47 2.510.58 Pay Group Id: None - Payrol Pay Adjustment Pay Group Id: None - Payrol Pay Adjustment	I Id: 1125 - Pay Rule Hours 8.85 8.85 8.85 I Id: 1118 - Pay Rule Hours 34.18 34.18 34.18	\$20,801.2	8 urs 564.1 \$64.1 \$64.1 urs 5 \$254 \$254 \$254	Amount 16 5 5 Amount 1.65 1.26

Date Range: This report can be run for any pay period in the past, as well as the two currently open pay periods.

Application: This report can be used to provide your payroll service provider with all of your restaurants pay period information.

Payroll exports have been configured for both ADP, and Paychex. This feature allows your restaurants payroll information to be directly exported from the Blue Cube Back office, to one of the above-mentioned payroll providers. If you are interested in using this feature, please contact a member of the CfSi IS Department.

This report is also a good starting point when trying to resolve time punch problems. If the employee is an hourly employee, all shifts that are accounted for in the Back Office will appear in the report.

If you suspect that, an employee is missing a shift from the information you find in the Pay Summary report, the next place to check for the employee punch information would be the Raw Punch Report. The Raw Punch Report will contain all the time punch information from the POS. If missing a shift in the Pay Summary report check the same day in the Raw Punch Report, and look for any exceptions or rejections that may appear for the employee. From this point, you should be able to determine whether the issue is a schedule validation issue, if you have schedule validation configured, or an issue that may require assistance from CfSi of RDS.



Profitability Report

> E	inhanced Daily Summary Report
•	Discounts Report
III (aily Financial Report
III (Deposit Report
III P	aid In Report
III P	aid Out Report
III P	Pickup Summary Report
III P	Profitability Report
	aily Reconciliation Report
III 5	Shift Reconciliation Report
I	Safe Count Report

Navigation: Financial Reports → Profitability Report

Description: This report allows you view sales and labor information all in one report. This report can be configured to show labor with, or without salaried labor dollars. Labor information on this report includes all posted labor data, as well as time punch edits performed in the back office.

C		My Searches 🔫
Organization		
Business Unit	001 Sauk City	
Time Period		
Date	Date: 02/01/2005 - 02/01/2005	
Parameters		
Include Salaried	Hours and Cost	

Date Range: This report can be run for the following date ranges: **Day, Week, Month, Year, Period**

Application: This report is very useful in trying to calculate many important labor figures for your restaurant. Labor statistics such as **Average Hourly Wage**, and **Total Salaried Labor** can be found by using the calculations listed below.

0			My S	earches 🔫			Add 0	Comment	PDF	Report	Option	5
Business Un	it:			Profitabilit	ty Report				Star En Report	t Busines: d Busines: t Time: 02	Date: Date: /16/20	08/01/2005 08/07/2005 06 09:34:22
Week Begins	Gross Sales	Net Reductions	Refunds	Net Sa	<u>les</u>	Sales Count	Tot. Tran Count		Gross Sale	Avg S After M Reduction	ale iet ons	Avg Net Sale
8/1/05	\$53,689.87	\$2.766.46	\$100.90	\$50,82	2.51	6,893	6,90	9	\$7.79	\$7.	39	\$7.36
Average	\$53,689.87	\$2,766.46	\$100.90	\$50,82	2.51	6,893	6,90	9	\$7.79	\$7	.39	\$7.36
Total	\$53,689.87	\$2,766.46	\$100.90	\$50,82	2.51	6,893	6,90	9	\$7.79	\$7	.39	\$7.36
Week Begins	Category Sales	Destinati	ion Sales	Labor Hours	Labor C	ost	Labor Cost / Trans	Labor Co % N Sale	ost let	Gross Sales / Labor Hour	L	<u>Net</u> Sales / abor Hour
8/1/05	\$53.689.87	2	53.689.87	1,550.60	\$12,30	3.59	\$1.78	24.21	196	\$34.63	6	\$32.78
Average	\$53,689.87		\$53,689.87	1,550.60	\$12,303	.59	\$1.78	24.21	1%	\$34.63		\$32.78
Total	\$53,689.87		\$53,689.87	1,550.60	\$12,303	.59	\$1.78	24.2	1%	\$34.63	<u>.</u>	\$32.78

Average Hourly Wage

To find your average hourly rate run the profitability report for your last full week of business. Then use The following equation to find your average hourly wage.

To Find Your Average Hourly Rate

Labor Cost \div Labor Hours = Average Hourly Rate (Does not include Salary)

Total Salaried Dollars

To find your total salaried dollars first run the report for your last full week of business, and check the *Include Salary Hours and Cost* checkbox from the profitability report options screen. Write down the dollar amount from the *Labor Cost* field. Next, run the report again, but this time make sure to uncheck the *Include Salary Hours and Cost* checkbox so your profitability report is not show salaried dollars. Use the following equation to find your total salaried dollars.



To Find Your Salaried Dollar Amount

Labor Cost (Week Period w/ Salary) – Labor Cost (Week Period w/o Salary) = Salaried Dollar's

Other Reports Available from Profitability Report

Definition: The *Profitability Report* also allows access to several other reports that are available by clicking on the underlined links in the report. These reports are as follows, and will be each briefly touched on.

Business Unit Daily Report Weekly Trend Report Business Unit Category Sales Report Business Unit Destination Sales Report

Navigation: Each of the above listed reports are accessible by clicking on the underlined links in the *Profitability Report*.



Business Unit Report: This report will allow you to drill down further into the date range ran for the profitability report. For example, if you were to run the report for a month period, clicking on the underlined link would allow you to view the profitability report with all of the weeks in the month broke out. From the week break out you could then click on the link again to view the daily break out for that week.

Trend Report: This report will allow you to view a comparison of the current sales and labor information to the last 5 time periods of the current report. For example, if you were currently view the *Profitability Report* for a week period, the *Trend Report* would show you a comparison of this week's information against the last 5-week periods. Use this report to get a quick overview of how your labor is fluctuating from week to week.

Business Unit Category Sales Report: This report will allow you to view a comparison of the current category sales information to a period in the past. For example, if you ran the *Profitability Report* for a week period you would have comparison information for the current week, and the week before. Use this report to help gauge the results from any local or system wide promotions that may be currently running.



Business Unit Destination Sales Report: This report will allow you to view a comparison of the breakdown of sales for your restaurant by destination. You can use this report to view key figures such as total percentage of Drive Thru sales. Use this report to help identify possible areas of growth in your restaurant by increasing your Call-Ins, and Drive-Thru sales.

💭 L	oss Prevention Reports
	Cashier Over Short Report
	Coupon and Discount Summary Report
	Coupon Report
	Refund Report
	Loss Prevention Report

Loss Prevention Report Navigation: Loss Prevention Reports → Loss Prevention Report

Description: This report allows you view many of the key loss prevention figures for your restaurant. Use this report to look for opportunities to improve cash handling and management, as well as increase your restaurants bottom line.

Date Range: This report can be run for the following date ranges: Day, Week, Month, Year, Period

6				My Sea	rches 🔫		1	Add Commer	nt PDF Rep	ort Option	5
Business l	Jnit: 001 Sauk Cit	ty			Loss Prevent	tion Report			Start Bu End Bu Report Tin	isiness Date isiness Date ne: 03/22/2	: 08/01/2005 : 08/07/2005 006 11:52:34
Week Begins	Gross Sales	Sales Count	Avg Gross Sale	<u>Refunds</u>	Refund Count	<u>Avg</u> <u>Refund</u>	Refunds % Gross Sales	Reconciled Over / Short	Reconciled Over / Short % Gross Sales	No Sales Count	No Sales % Sales Count
8/1/05	\$53,689.87	6,893	\$7.79	\$100.90	16	\$6.31	0.19%	(\$22.49)	(0.04%)	0	0.00%
Average	\$53,689.87	6,893	\$7.79	\$100.90	16	\$6.31	0.19%	(\$22.49)	(0.04%)	0	0.00%
Total	\$53,689.87	6,893	\$7.79	\$100.90	16	\$6.31	0.19%	(\$22.49)	(0.04%)	0	0.00%
Week Begins	Reconciled Paid Outs	Cancelled <u>Trans</u> Count	Cancelled Trans	Item Deletions Count	Item Deletions	<u>Net</u> Coupons	Net Coupons % Net Sales	<u>Net</u> Discounts	<u>Net</u> Discounts % Net Sales	<u>Comps</u>	Comps % Gross Sales
8/1/05	\$50.00	4	\$0.00	1,607	\$4,531.61	\$965.03	1.90%	\$1,801.43	3.54%	\$0.00	0.00%
Average	\$50.00	4	\$0.00	1,607	\$4,531.61	\$965.03	1.90%	\$1,801.43	3.54%	\$0.00	0.00%
Total	\$50.00	4	\$0.00	1,607	\$4,531.61	\$965.03	1.90%	\$1,801.43	3.54%	\$0.00	0.00%

Application: This report is very useful in trying to identify cash shortages, as well as possible training issues when using the POS. The following list will help identify key fields in this report, and possible actions to take if any of the numbers seem out of the ordinary.

- Refunds Your refund amount for your restaurant should be watched closely. Many
 restaurants have developed the practice of signing all refund slips, and then later
 reconciling the slips to the refund amount contained in this report.
- Item Deletions Count Items deletions are items that are rang up on the POS, and then deleted before the order is tendered out. A high amount of *Item Deletions* may be an indicator of employee training issues.
- Net Coupons This is the total value of coupons rang up for the given period of the report. If you feel that this number is out of the ordinary for your restaurant, run the *Coupon Report* for the same time period for a more granular view of your coupons. Coupons should be tightly monitored as they are an area that can be impacted by employee abuse.
- The majority of the globally assigned coupons (coupons not made at the restaurant level) have both a manager swipe required, and manager swipe not required coupons. These coupons can be set up by contact a member of the IS Support team.



 Net Discounts – This is the total value of discounts rang up for the given period of the report. If you feel that this number is out of the ordinary for your restaurant, run the *Discount Report* for the same time period for a more granular view of your discounts.

Use the *Loss Prevention Report* as starting point for locating potential problem areas in your restaurant. Once you have identified the area you would like to investigate further (coupons, discounts, refunds) use the specific report to have a more granular break down of the item. Once you have located the day, in which the item you are investigating has occurred you can use the *Electronic Journal* to pinpoint the item to a specific transaction.

💭 Loss Prevention Reports
Cashier Over Short Report
Coupon and Discount Summary Report
Coupon Report
Refund Report
Loss Prevention Report

Cashier Over/Short Report

Navigation: Loss Prevention Reports **→** Cashier Over Short Report

Description: This report allows you to view overages and shortages for each cash drawer per shift. Use this report to look for opportunities to improve cash handling and management.

Date Range: This report can be run for the following date ranges: **Day, Week, Month, Year, Period**

Application: This report is very useful in trying to identify cash shortages, as well as possible training issues when using the POS. Use this report when attempting to pinpoint cash issues to a single drawer per shift. If you are having cash issues this report is most effective when team members are assigned and accountable for one singe cash drawer.

My Se	tarches 🔫	Add Comment	PDF Report	Options
	Cashier Ove	r Short Report		- 10
Business Unit:	Start Business Date: 12/29/200 End Business Date: 12/29/200 Report Time: 12/31/2006 01:46:5			
Employee		Business Date	Shift C	ver / Short Amount
= zzReg, One			100	
	12/29/2006		1	\$0.00
i and i a	12/29/2006		2	(\$0.04)
Subtotal				(\$0.04)
				(+0.04)

Sales Mix Report

Sales Reports
Cuarter Hour Sales Activity Report
Day Part Category Sales Report
Hourly Sales Activity Report
Sales Mix Report
Sales Mix By Day Part
Veekly Operations Summary Report
Sales Mix by Retail Item Group

Navigation: Sales Reports → Sales Mix Report

Description: This report allows you to view your total sales mix information. This information is broken down into specific item categories with columns for current retail price, number of items sold, and total percent of sales for each item.

Date Range: This report can be run for the following date ranges: **Day, Week, Month, Year, Period**



Application: This report is very useful for measuring the succesfulness of local and system wide promotions. Use the Sales Mix report regularly to find areas of potential improvement by monitoring your low food cost items.

My Searches	-		Ad	d Comment	PDF Report	Options			
Business Unit: Business Unit: Start Business Date: 12/30/2006 End Business Date: 12/30/2006 Report Time: 12/31/2006 02:02:08									
Item	Price	Items Sold	Sold Amount	% Sales	Item Reductions	Item Refunds	Item Net Sales		
- Desserts			()	2					
Concrete Mixers (autogenerated)		<u>i</u>	1	1			3		
Concrete Mixers									
Concrete Mixers, Medium, Banana	\$1.90	1	\$1.90	0.03%	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$1.90		
Concrete Mixers, Medium, Cherry	\$3.29	1	\$3.29	0.05%	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$3.29		
Concrete Mixers, Medium, Crunch	\$3.29	1	\$3.29	0.05%	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$3.29		
Concrete Mixers, Medium, Heath	\$3.29	1	\$3.29	0.05%	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$3.29		
Concrete Mixers, Medium, Marshmallow	\$3.29	1	\$3.29	0.05%	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$3.29		
Concrete Mixers, Medium, Oreo	\$3.29	4	\$13.16	0.21%	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$13.16		
Concrete Mixers, Medium, Peanut Butter	\$3.29	2	\$6.58	0.10%	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$6.58		
Concrete Mixers, Medium, Raspberry	\$3.29	3	\$9.87	0.15%	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$9.87		
Concrete Mixers, Medium, Reese's PB Cup	\$3.29	4	\$13.16	0.21%	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$13.16		
Concrete Mixers, Medium, Reese's Pieces	\$3.29	2	\$6.58	0.10%	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$6.58		
Concrete Mixers, Medium, Snicker	\$3.29	2	\$6.58	0.10%	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$6.58		
Concrete Mixers, Medium, Strawberry	\$3.29	1	\$3.29	0.05%	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$3.29		

Frequently Asked Questions

I don't do two deposits a day; do I still need to do the midday workflow task?

If you do one deposit a day, please skip over the midday workflow task and complete the End of Day task. The midday workflow is not a required task.

What is a user role?

A user role is a login level assigned to an employee that determines what is available on their menu and what functions they have access to on Radiant Enterprise. The ones in use at Culver's are Owner, Restaurant Manager, Restaurant Manager w/o Salary View, Shift Manager, Store Manager, Team Member, and External Accounting/Payroll management. You can print a list of the user role menu by navigating to Workforce Management → Humar Resources Reports → Role Summary Report.

Is there a way to verify that the EOD/SOD was done on the register the night before?

The opening manager should check this in the morning on the POS by going to Store Management Site Operations Daily Processing. The boxes should read: top- current day, bottom-tomorrow if the EOD/SOD was preformed the night before.

Is there a report that lists item prices?

POS Management \rightarrow Retail Item Price Report will list all items and their prices. POS Management \rightarrow Retail Item Report will list items by category and includes prices and



taxability information. The Sales Mix Report includes prices, but doesn't include items that haven't been sold during that report range.

What reports should I run to verify payroll before I send it to my accountant?

Pay Summary Report. You can run a Pay Summary report as part of the End of Pay Period workflow or by navigating to Workforce Management → Pay Summary Report.

Where can I find my non-taxable sales figure?

Run a Daily Summary Report.

I'm a few days behind in doing the back office workflows, should I still do the Midday workflow?

No. The Mid-day workflow is optional and should not be performed unless the day that you are working on is the current business day.

Sometimes a receipt doesn't print when I'm doing a refund, why is that?

A receipt will print when doing a refund by transaction number, but will <u>not</u> print when refunding items individually. You will have to print this receipt manually by pressing the Print Receipt button

Contact Information

Retail Data Systems (RDS)

Call for help with problems dealing with hardware (i.e. printers, POS, monitors, etc.), tax rate changes, price changes, general configuration questions.

262-896-2600 800-779-7052

Concord EFS

Call with merchant account issues such as terminal support, billing, and chargebacks. This customer service and support resource directs your inquiry to the appropriate department

1-800-238-7675

For account setup call Chris Bledsoe at 1-800-289-7277 x 66152

CfSi IS support team

Call for assistance in dealing with problems related to coupon setup, product rollout, enhancement requests and cash management.

Carlton, IS Director, 608-644-2125 Greg, IS Manager, 608-644-2106 Chris, IS Technician, 608-644-2149 Dan, IS Technician, 608-644-2147 Jeff, IS Technician, 608-644-2124